LAND RECLAMATION AND ENVIRONMENTAL COMPLIANCE OF SURFACE COAL MINES - INTERNSHIP WITH KNIGHT HAWK COAL, LLC

BY

BLAKE C. COLCLASURE

SPECIAL PROJECT REPORT

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Natural Resources and Environmental Sciences in the Graduate College of the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, 2015

Urbana, Illinois

Master's Committee:

Director Piper Hodson Associate Professor Richard Brazee Associate Professor Robert Hudson

ABSTRACT

Surface mine land reclamation is an important field that examines the complexities associated with environmental degradation and environmental repair. This paper provides an analysis of current regulations within the surface mining industry and an overview of reclamation processes completed as part of an internship program with Knight Hawk Coal, LLC. The major focus of this paper will be on three projects completed during the internship:

- Delineation of wetlands and development of recommendations to guide the planning of a haul road in an area with potential wetlands.
- Collection and extrapolation of elevation points, using GPS technology and AutoCAD to create a topographical relief map of a carbon recovery operation to ensure desired surface elevations are met.
- Analysis of permit reclamation requirements, using knowledge of hydrology, plant ecology, and ecological restoration to determine recommendations for requested modification of permit, invasive species control, and plantings.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank Knight Hawk Coal, LLC and Midwest Reclamation Resources Inc. for allowing me to complete the internship with them. Specifically, I would like to thank Jim Smith, CFO of Knight Hawk Coal, LLC and Ronald Balch, President of Midwest Reclamation Resources Inc. for their generosity and support. I would also like to thank the University of Illinois and members of my graduate committee: Ms. Piper Hodson, Dr. Richard Brazee, and Dr. Robert Hudson.

LIST OF ACRONYMS

GIS	Geographic Information System
GPS	Global Positioning System
IDOT	Illinois Department of Transportation
IDNR	Illinois Department of Natural Resources
IEPA	Illinois Environmental Protection Agency
КНС	Knight Hawk Coal, LLC
MRR	Midwest Reclamation Resources Inc.
MSHA	Mine Safety and Health Administration
NPDES	National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System
PE	Professional Engineer
SMLRA	Surface Mine Land Reclamation Act
UIUC	University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign
USDA	United States Department of Agriculture

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	9
CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS	14
CHAPTER 4: RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	26
CHAPTER 5: RECOMMENDATIONS	37
CHAPTER 6: INTERNSHIP EVALUATION	39
REFERENCES	43
APPENDIX A: HAZARD TRAINING FORM	46
APPENDIX B: WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM	47
APPENDIX C: RED HAWK MINE MAP	55
APPENDIX D: ORIGINAL WALKERS CREEK MINE PROPOSAL MAP	56
APPENDIX E: INTERNSHIP PHOTOS – KNIGHT HAWK COAL	57

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Overview of Knight Hawk Coal, LLC

Knight Hawk Coal, LLC (Knight Hawk), a family-owned coal company, was established in 1998 as a surface coal mining operation in southern Illinois. The operation that reaped southern Illinois' high quality, low chlorine coal expanded in 2006 to include an underground mine. The company continues to grow with ownership of five surface mines, two carbon recovery operations, two underground mines, and a loading dock along the Mississippi River. Today, Knight Hawk produces five million tons of coal annually while providing employment for nearly 400 people (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013d).

According to Knight Hawk, "protecting the environment is more than a mandate, but a mission" (J. Smith, personal communication, 2014). It has created more than 100 acres of new wetlands and has returned nearly 2,000 acres to beneficial use (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013d). It also dedicated 240 acres to expand Pyramid State Park and, in 2012, partnered with Heartland Conservancy to help in the acquisition of the environmentally sensitive Mill Creek Natural Area in Randolph County (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013d).

1.2 Surface Mine Sites

Surface mining is a method of coal extraction that removes soil and rock overlying the mineral deposit. The most common method of surface mining is when a long strip of overburden is removed, and the mineral deposit is excavated, creating a pit. This pit moves throughout the specified area by blasting the forward-moving rim and placing the overburden in the prior excavated area. Knight Hawk owns five surface mine locations, four of which are under current operation. The intern worked at each of the five surface mine locations. The first surface mine, Creek Paum Mine, was established in 1998 as the original mine for Knight Hawk. Although a majority of the mine site has been reclaimed to agricultural and wildlife use, 200,000 tons of Murphysboro seam coal remain (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013b). Creek Paum Mine is also the location of Knight Hawk's coal lab where coal samples can be analyzed.

Red Hawk Mine was acquired in 2003 as a surface mining operation. Red Hawk contains 1.5 million tons of reserves in No. 5 and No. 6 Illinois coal seams. In 2011, Red Hawk earned the Illinois Mining Institute's award for safety among state surface mining operations (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013f).

Knight Hawk's largest mine site is its Prairie Eagle Mine. This mine was opened in 2005 as a surface mine and expanded to include two underground mine portals – American Eagle and Prairie Eagle. This 100 million ton reserve of No. 5 and No. 6 Illinois coal seams is also home to Knight Hawk's coal preparation plant and truck loading facility (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013e).

Knight Hawk's Hawkeye Mine was established in Fall 2011. This surface mine contains a 4 million ton reserve of No. 5 and No. 6 Illinois seam coal. A majority of the coal is processed as raw material and blended with washed product. Shortly after the opening of Hawkeye Mine, Blackhawk Mine was established. Blackhawk Mine contains 12 million tons of coal reserve and is one of the larger sized surface mines in operation in Illinois (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013a). In the near future, as permitting is finalized, Knight Hawk seeks to open its Golden Eagle Reserve. The 3.5 million ton reserve is located adjacently to Pyramid State Park in Pinckneyville, IL. After mining and reclamation activities are finalized, Knight Hawk plans to donate the land to the state of Illinois for wildlife use (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013c).



E – Golden Eagle Mine H – Royal Falcon Reserve F – Creek Paum Mine

Figure 1: Areas of shade represent Knight Hawk mine locations (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013g).

C - Blackhawk Mine

1.3 Midwest Reclamation Resources Inc.

Midwest Reclamation Resources Inc. (MRR) is the primary environmental and permitting consultant of Knight Hawk. MRR has provided services to the mining industry for over 17 years and specializes in environmental regulatory and compliance permitting (Midwest Reclamation Resources Inc., 2014a). MRR employs engineers, land surveyors, wildlife biologists, and other specialists in the environmental consultant industry. It utilizes up-to-date technology such as AutoCAD, MircoStation, ArcGIS, Carison, and SEDCAD, in its daily operations. MRR works in close collaboration with state and government agencies including the Illinois Department of Natural Resources (IDNR), the Illinois Environmental Protection Agency (IEPA), the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, the Mine Safety and Health Administration (MSHA), and the Illinois Department of Transportation (IDOT). Furthermore, MRR staff biologists provide services in forest inventories, animal and plant surveys, wetland and stream monitoring reports, biological stream assessments, and protection and enhancement plans (Midwest Reclamation Resources Inc., 2014b).

1.4 Surface Mining and Coal Production

Domestic energy production is an important component in maintaining the economic stability and global competitiveness of the United States. Providing efficient and cost effective electrical energy to citizens and industry is an essential part of this process. In 2013, approximately 67% of generated electricity was attributed to fossil fuels (coal, natural gas, and petroleum), with 39% from coal alone (U.S. Energy

Information Administration, 2014). Currently, the coal industry is a vital component in meeting the needs of electrical generation in the United States.

The state of Illinois retains a competitive advantage in coal production as it ranks second in the nation in recoverable coal reserves at producing mines (U.S. Energy Information Administration, 2014). Furthermore, Illinois has the largest strippable bituminous coal resource of any state in the nation (Elrick and Korose, 2010). Total production in the state is about 35 million tons per year, down from about 60 million tons per year between 1966 and 1992. Surface mining accounts for 10-15% of the total (Elrick and Korose, 2010).

Although this method of mining is extremely efficient at mining shallower coal seams, it is commonly targeted as a source of environmental degradation from environmental advocates and regulatory agencies. Surface mining disturbs large areas of land creating soil erosion, dust, and water pollution. The temporary removal of vegetation and an interference with natural hydrology reduces habitat and can negatively impact local biodiversity.

1.5 Permitting and Reclamation Regulations of Surface Mine Operations

As a result of expansive environmental harm from mining activity in the mid-20th century, federal and state regulations were created to mandate reclamation efforts. The first legislation to require reclamation in Illinois was the Open Cut Land Reclamation Act of 1962 (IDNR). The Open Cut Land Reclamation Act required spoil ridge tops near public roads to be leveled, graded, and seeded or planted. Illinois also created the Surface Mine Land Reclamation Act (SMLRA) of 1968 to require buffer zones between

mine boundaries and roads or buildings (IDNR). The Illinois SMLRA was amended in 1971 to require mine operators to make a public filing of reclamation plans, provide a public hearing on mine plans, and obtain state approval of a reclamation plan. Federal legislation, similar to the Illinois SMLRA, soon followed with Public Law 95-87 and the 1977 Surface Mining Control and Reclamation Act (IDNR). Today's surface mines must also comply with a series of other federal laws that include: the Clean Water Act, the Clean Air Act, the Federal Coal Mine Health and Safety Act, the Endangered Species Act, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the National Historic Preservation Act, and the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act.

Before mining in Illinois can be accomplished, a permit must be approved through the IDNR Office of Mines and Minerals. A permit application consists of three major components that include the pre-mining inventory, the mine operation plan, and the mine reclamation plan.

The pre-mining inventory includes information that describes the existing site. Examples of required material include information such as surface and groundwater quality, soil factors, alternative water supplies, existing land use, major plant communities, and archeological sites (IDNR). In addition, maps of the proposed site are required that show information such as ownership boundaries, soil surveys, surface water bodies, and locations of all structures.

The second major component of the permit application, the mine operation plan, discusses proposed procedures for mining activity. Items such as waste disposal areas, access roads, stream diversions, and overburden handling, among others items, must be included. The third major component, the mine reclamation plan, must demonstrate how the site will be reclaimed post-mining. This section of the permit application includes information such as the site's post-mined subsoil and topsoil, how overburden will be graded, how the site will be revegetated, and the restoration process for pre-existing streams.

A state interagency committee will review the permit application. The agencies represented include: the IDNR Office of Realty and Environmental Planning, the IDNR Office of Water Resources, the Illinois EPA, the Illinois Historical Preservation Agency, and the Illinois Department of Agriculture. The Federal Office of Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement will oversee Illinois permits and reclamation programs (IDNR). A period of roughly five years for research, review, and revisions of a mining permit can be expected before official approval (R. Balch, personal communication, 2014).

If the interagency committee approves a permit, the permit applicant will provide a surety bond that guarantees the success of the proposed reclamation plan. Bond funds will be used by the state to accomplish reclamation if the site is not sufficiently reclaimed by the operator.

1.6 Internship Experience and Learning Objectives

The primary purpose of the land reclamation and environmental affairs internship with Knight Hawk was to understand and utilize scientific processes in the realm of surface mining operations. Four learning objectives were identified and completed by the intern during the internship. The learning objectives required the intern to:

- Conduct on-site research and to analyze progress of current land reclamation projects at Knight Hawk.
- Evaluate past land reclamation projects at Knight Hawk to determine areas of success and areas of needed improvement.
- Research and provide distinguished requirements set forth by governmental organizations that apply to specific land reclamation projects.
- Create digital maps that incorporated Geographic Information Systems (GIS) and Global Positioning Systems (GPS) in land reclamation projects.

After collaboration with Knight Hawk and MRR, several projects and activities were identified to accomplish learning objectives set forth by the requirements of the internship. Primary activities included completing six mine tours and six hazard trainings, attending a monthly mine inspection at each of the six mine sites, and reviewing past surface mining applications and permits. In addition, the intern initiated self-directed projects that included creating wetland delineations at Burning Star No. 4, contour mapping Old Ed Carbon Recovery and Red Hawk Slurry Pond, and providing recommendations for the reclamation of Walkers Creek at Red Hawk Mine.

The internship experience accounted for 180 hours and was completed between June 23, 2014 and August 1, 2014. Approximately 30 hours per week were completed at locations associated with Knight Hawk, including mine sites owned and operated by Knight Hawk, and at the office of MRR.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Surface Mine Reclamation for Aquatic Habitats

It is common for all natural topography (e.g., relief, streams, wetlands, vegetation, etc.) to be removed in areas exposed to surface mining. After mining is complete, topography must match the approved permit. It is a typical permit requirement for the post-mining landscape to resemble the pre-mining landscape, especially for aquatic features (IDNR). Mining in landscapes that contain aquatic features, such as streams, pose complex challenges in the reclamation process. Adding to the complexity, approved permits often define explicit physical parameters as a basis for stream creation and can cause problems due to uncertainties over future hydrology and water quality (Mutz, 1998).

Long-term goals of aquatic reclamation sites must be incorporated in the planning and implementation stages of reclamation activity, especially when wildlife habitat and quasi-natural sites are needed. The creation of habitat for temporary or quick fixes may impede long-term objectives, when in fact long-term objectives should be the leading factor behind reclamation activity (Holl, 2002; Kolka, Landman, and Sharitz, 2007).

According to a study by Mutz (1998), past reclamation efforts have generalized three primary goals of the stream restoration process:

1) Provide habitat and migrating channels for biota.

2) Increase the natural input of leaf litter.

3) Contribute to an aesthetic environment with high scenic and recreation value. Although these goals may be a good starting place to think about stream reclamation, broad scale effectiveness of past stream reclamation efforts are questionable. Palmer and Hondula (2014) analyzed 434 stream mitigation projects from 117 permits for surface mining. The study found that a majority of reclaimed streams were impaired with biotic indices below state standards and stream conductivity exceeding federal water quality criteria. In addition, 97% of the projects reported suboptimal or marginal habitat after 5 years of monitoring. The study concluded that current stream reclamation efforts in surface mines are not meeting objectives of the Clean Water Act (Palmer and Hondula, 2014).

A new paradigm for reclaiming surface mine sites suggests an approach toward adaptive management, where sites will be monitored and habitat elements adjusted over time based on performance data (Eaton, Fisher, McKenna, and Pollard, 2014). Adaptive management is especially important in the revegetation of a site. Planting vegetation in stages better mimics natural systems allowing an understory and midstory to develop (Eaton, Fisher, McKenna, and Pollard, 2014). A higher interest is also placed at the community level over managing for specific species.

Water quality can be a significant limiting factor determining the success of an aquatic restoration project (Petty, Gingerich, Anderson, and Ziemkiewicz, 2013). In a study analyzing restoration priorities in a mined Appalachian watershed, Merovich and Petty (2007) found that variations in ecological condition are strongly correlated to the variation in water quality. The study concluded that acid mine drainage is the dominant factor limiting ecological recovery and should be the primary target for restoration (Merovich and Petty, 2007). A study conducted by Ellison, Hicks, and Skinner (2008) determined that using best management practices in stream restoration, such as stabilizing stream channels, improving riparian areas, and placing in-stream structures to divert flow

during high discharges, offer the most successful restoration. Implementing such strategies results in stream improvements such as reductions in specific conductivity, turbidity, and total dissolved solids (Ellison, Hicks, and Skinner, 2008).

The size of the stream and flow consistency also impacts reclamation success. Hall, Beeson, and Lockwood (2014) compared water quality, habitat, and biological conditions in reclaimed headwater streams to reference streams. Due to overall similarities between reference streams and reclaimed streams, the study suggests that small headwater streams can quickly recover following suitable reclamation techniques.

2.2 Vegetation Recovery on Reclaimed Coal Surface Mines

Adequate and proper vegetation coverage is an important aspect at a surface mine reclamation site. The selection of vegetative coverage depends upon regional attributes (e.g., soil type, climate, site goals, etc.). Ashby, Hannigan, and Kost (1989) found that *Festuca arundinacea* (Tall Fescue), *Bromus inermis* (Smooth Brome Grass), *Andropogon gerardi* (Big Bluestem), *Medicago sativa* (Alfalfa), and *Securigera varia* (Crown Vetch) are the most well suited to optimize coverage in southern Illinois reclamation sites.

Riparian forests increase the amount of leaf litter in streams and support bank stabilization. The primary goal of riparian forest restoration is to establish a sufficient number of trees quickly in order to create forest conditions along the stream (Czapka, Sweeny, and Yerkes, 2002). Creating successful riparian forests can be difficult as low tree survivorship is common in restoration efforts. According to a study conducted by Czapka, Sweeny, and Yerkes (2002), sapling survivorship rates are as low as 12% when no treatment methods are used and can be as high as 89% when tree shelters and herbicide treatments are used. It is recommended that treatment methods be used in reclamation areas that require quick and sufficient tree growth.

2.3 Control Treatments of *Phragmites australis*

Invasive plant species are problematic invaders that outcompete native vegetation. The management of invasive species in the revegetation of reclaimed lands is important to the overall ecological success of a site. A wide variety of chemical, biological, and mechanical controls are used to eradicate invasive species. Large populations of the invasive species *Phragmites australis* (Common Reed) occur throughout the southern Illinois region. *Phragmites australis* is a perennial grass that vigorously spreads through rhizomes and stolons (Knezevic, Datta, and Rapp, 2008). Due to the ability of *Phragmites australis* to spread rapidly, the plant is quick to establish colonies in disturbed areas. *Phragmites australis* needs to be eradicated in areas of vegetative reclamation to ensure the success of reclamation goals.

The control of *Phragmites australis* is extremely difficult and best management practices should be used to most efficiently eradicate the plant. Cross and Flemings (1989) found that the control of Phragmites is achieved most effectively if combined treatments are used. For example, burning during mid-summer and then applying a chemical application to new growth is favorable (Cross and Flemings, 1989). Herbicides are the primary method of control. A study by Knezevic, Rapp, Datta, and Irmak (2013), compared common herbicide treatments and found that doses of imazapry (280 and 560 g active ingredient [a] ha⁻¹) provides the highest level of Phragmites control.

Most management approaches focus on eradicating individual patches of Phragmites. This approach may provide the most economical solution at control, however, current studies suggests that management needs to shift to watershed-scale efforts for long-term success (Hazelton, Mozdzer, Burdick, Kettenring, and Whigham, 2014).

CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 Hazard Training and Mine Tours

At the beginning of the internship, the intern conducted hazard trainings and mine tours at each of the six mine sites. Under MSHA Part 46, surface mines are required to conduct annual safety training for appropriate personnel (U.S. Department of Labor, 1999). The intern complied by participating in six on-site hazard training programs. Hazard trainings included, but were not limited to, safety procedures for moving machinery and equipment, stockpile and high-wall hazards, and potential hazards involving fire, electrical, and explosives. The intern signed hazard training completion forms that are kept on record at the office of each mine site (Appendix A). A hazard training completion adhesive is given for individuals to attach to a visual area (e.g., hardhat, clipboard, etc.) while in the mine site.

The intern completed tours with Knight Hawk employees at each mine location. The history, current status, and future outlook of each mine site were discussed as well as successes and needed improvements. Various mining equipment and contracting services were featured at each mine location.

3.2 Illinois Department of Natural Resources Mine Inspections

Mine inspectors from the IDNR Office of Mines and Minerals must inspect each mine site monthly (IDNR). Staff from Knight Hawk and MRR typically joins routine IDNR mine inspections at Knight Hawk mine location. The intern completed at least one routine inspection per each of the six mine sites as part of the internship experience. Inspections were typically several hours in length with each mine location having an assigned IDNR inspector.



Figure 2: Inspectors from the IDNR Office of Mines and Minerals and representatives from Knight Hawk discuss surface mine reclamation efforts at Red Hawk Mine.

Although there are many factors that inspectors looked for at a mine site, soil erosion and NPDES compliance were major areas of focus during attended inspections. Inspectors also made sure the progress and structure of each mine matched the approved mining permit. Inspectors made recommendations to prevent soil erosion that included using straw bales in gullies and planting cover crops in areas of bare soil. Inspectors collected water samples at each NPDES in which water was flowing. The intern's role during the inspection process was to act as a consultant for Knight Hawk if inspectors had questions or comments that needed to be addressed. The intern interacted with inspectors by helping to identify stockpile locations on a map and discussing soil erosion prevention methods. Although specific results of inspections fall out of the scope of this report, all intern observed inspections successfully passed requirements. Knight Hawk carried out recommendations from inspectors.

3.3 Review of Mining Permit Applications

Permitting of an area for human use (e.g., mining, roadway, parking lot, etc.) requires careful consideration of many environmental factors (IDNR). Landscape hydrology, geological conditions, presence of relevant organisms, and many other factors, often determine if permitting for an area is approved by government agencies (IDNR). It is the pursuer's responsibility to provide rationale, evidence of environmental compliance and feasibility of their proposed plan. Landscapes that exhibit factors for a sensitive ecosystem or that contain appropriate habitat for an endangered species are often avoided. To become familiar with permit applications and permit terminology, the intern reviewed the successful Blackhawk mine permit. The intern reviewed the complete permit, with a focus on the permit's pre-mining inventory, mine operation plan, and mine reclamation plan.

3.4 Wetland Delineations at Burning Star No. 4

The intern and a MRR staff biologist conducted a site analysis and wetland delineation for the previously reclaimed mine site, Burning Star No. 4, located near

Prairie Eagle Mine. Knight Hawk is in the early stages of seeking permitting for a haul road in this area for more efficient transportation leading to the American Eagle portal. The American Eagle portal will allow Knight Hawk to access the balance of the 100 million ton coal reserve in an underground mine (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013). Staff at MRR believed that portions of Burning Star No. 4 demonstrated wetland characteristics, which might impede the efforts to develop the haul road. Wetlands provide value for both humans and wildlife, and act as drainage reservoirs increasing flood control and improving water quality (Gosselink and Mitsch, 2000). Furthermore, wetlands provide vital hydro-landscapes that provide suitable habitat for aquatic and semi-aquatic species (Gosselink and Mitsch, 2000). Due to the benefits of wetlands and potential complications of building over wetlands, attempts will be made to avoid wetland landscapes in the region when constructing the proposed haul road on Burning Star No. 4 property.

The intern examined the location near the proposed roadway and delineated wetland areas using the Midwest Region Wetland Determination Data Form and guidelines provided by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (Appendix B). The Midwest Region Wetland Determination Data Form is consistent for identifying and delineating wetlands that may be subject to regulatory jurisdiction under Section 404 of the Clean Water Act (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 2010). Classifications of wetland landscapes occur when three identifying factors are met - hydrophytic vegetation is present, hydric soil indicators are present (e.g., 5cm mucky peat, sandy gleyed matrix, redox depression), and hydrology indicators are present (e.g., true aquatic plants, surface water, high water table, etc.) (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 2010).

The Midwest Region Wetland Determination Data Form required a vegetative analysis for each site being analyzed. According to the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (2010), plant community type can help in the determination of wetlands. The intern placed a vegetative analysis plot at the approximate center of each plant community to record plant species. A 5-ft radial plot was used for herbaceous plants, and a 15-ft radius was used for saplings and shrubs. A 30-ft radial plot was used for woody vines and trees. At each plot, the intern recorded plant species present and estimated percent cover.



Figure 3: U.S. Army Corps of Engineers suggested plot arrangements for vegetation sampling. (A) Single plots in graduated sizes. (B) Nested 3.28-by 3.28-ft square (1-m²) plots for herbs within the 30-ft radius plot. (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 2010).

Five primary levels of vegetative classifications were used to categorize plant species – obligate wetland (OBL), facultative wetland (FACW), facultative (FAC), facultative upland (FACU), and upland plant species (UPL) (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 2010). Four indicators were used to determine hydrophytic vegetation. If any of the four indicators were present, the sampled plant community was labeled as hydrophytic vegetation.

1. *Rapid Test for Hydrophytic Vegetation* – All dominant species are rated FACW and/or OBL.

2. *Dominance Test* – Vegetation rated FACW, FAC, and/or OBL account for more than 50 percent of the dominant plant species.

3. *The Prevalence Index* – The prevalence index formula results in 3.0 or less.
 4. *Morphological Adaptations* – The plant community passes either the dominance test or prevalence index after adjustments of plant species that exhibit morphological adaptations characteristic of wetland vegetation.

The intern analyzed soil at each site for the presence of hydric soils. Any overlying debris was removed from the soil (not including decomposing leaf litter) before a 15" spade was used to take a sample. The intern recorded the depth of each layer in the soil profile. For each distinctive layer, the moistened color of the soil was matched to USDA soil taxonomy colorings to determine matrix and redox soil classifications. In addition, the intern determined the soil texture in each layer. The intern examined each soil sample for nineteen hydric soil indicators and five indicators for problematic hydric soils. If any of the hydric soil indicators were present, the soil was classified as hydric.

The third category, wetland hydrology indicators, is the most transitional of the three categories (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 2010). Wetland hydrology indicators determine that soil saturation has occurred recently and are not always indicative of long-term wetland characteristics (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 2010). Temporal and

seasonal fluxes can determine if hydrology indicators are present. The U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation manual uses four groups of hydrology indicators (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, 2010). Group A indicators are based upon visual observation of groundwater and surface water. Group B indicators evaluate if the site is prone to water ponding or flooding. Group C indicators evaluate if the soil in the site is currently saturated. Lastly, Group D indicators consist of vegetative and landscape characteristics that are indicative of historically wet conditions. The intern examined twenty primary wetland hydrology indicators and eight secondary wetland hydrology indicators at each of the three sites.

If sites were determined to be indicative of wetlands, the intern walked the perimeter of each area using a Garmin GPS Maps 62 hand-held device. Using an application from the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources called DNRGPS and ArcMap 10.1, the intern created shapefiles showing outlines of the wetlands and uploaded them to existing base maps of the region.

3.5 Contour Mapping Old Ed Carbon Recovery and Red Hawk Slurry Pond

Analyzing the topography of a landscape is an essential component of many land management practices. The study of an area's topography, or more specifically the relief of an area, can influence management decisions regarding water control, soil erosion, and ultimately the use of the landscape. In the surface mining industry, the terrain of the landscape is periodically monitored due to the changing landscape caused by soil excavation and replacement. Furthermore, accurate terrain mapping during all stages (e.g., pre-mining, mining, land reclamation) of a surface mine's operation is required by regulatory agencies (IDNR, 2008).

Techniques for collecting terrain data at a mine location can vary from contracting a firm to conduct aerial terrain mapping to using hand-held GPS devices and AutoCAD software. Using contractors for aerial terrain mapping is costly and done sparingly. However, an advantage of aerial terrain mapping is that large spatial scales can be mapped relatively quickly as opposed to other methods (Vasic, Ninkov, Bulatovic, Susic, and Markovic, 2014). For most projects Knight Hawk and MRR use their own engineering staff to collect elevation points in the field using a portable GPS device and then extrapolate those points to create relief mapping with specific AutoCAD software designed for the mining industry. The main advantage of using software and portable GPS devices to create terrain maps is the ease and accuracy by which maps can be created. Furthermore, land elevations can be monitored in the field to make sure mining plans are being followed.

The intern collected four hundred fifty elevation points using a Trimble R6 GNSS Model 2 rover with a staking rod and a Trimble TSC3 receiver. The advantage of this system is that it does not require a base station, as it is built into the rover, however internet connectivity is required and a cell phone with hot spot capabilities must be used during data collection. Although the Trimble R6 can be stationed on an ATV or vehicle, the rough terrain of the landscape required data to be collected on foot. The location of the data points were collected based upon visual observation of changes in elevations, and additional points were collected in areas of specific interest (e.g., slurry ponds, hillsides, ridges, etc.). The more data points collected in a given area allow for the creation of more accurate and detailed terrain maps. Once the intern collected all data points using GPS hardware in the field, the elevations of all points were uploaded into AutoDesk Natural Resources Mining & Metals package software. Under the guidance of a professional engineer, the data point elevations were then extrapolated to create a map of contours that demonstrate the landscape terrain.



Figure 4: Intern using a Trimble R6 GPS to take elevation points of Old Ed Carbon Recovery Mine.

The intern collected data at Red Hawk Mine using the same hardware and software mentioned. Data points of the bathymetry (underwater relief) and elevation of a slurry pond were collected to determine the volume of water held in the slurry pond. The intern used a depth finder and portable boat to collect 150 points along the shoreline and cross sections of the lake. The volume of water in slurry ponds change as slurry settles to the bottom of the pond and water is pumped or decanted into other water features. The volume of water must be measured periodically to assess how much additional slurry can fill the pond.



Figure 5: Slurry is being pumped into a slurry pond at Red Hawk Mine.

3.6 Walkers Creek at Red Hawk Mine Reclamation Project

Knight Hawk acquired its Red Hawk surface mine in 2003 (Knight Hawk Coal, 2013). The area was under mine operations when ownership transitioned to Knight Hawk. Upon the takeover of the mine, Knight Hawk became responsible for ensuring that reclamation and mining activities met standards outlined in the existing permit.

A large portion of the internship at Knight Hawk was dedicated to determining the requirements of the Walkers Creek reclamation site set forth in Permit No. 314, created by Buckridge Environmental Engineering Inc. Prior to mining activity in the Walkers Creek floodplain, a diversion ditch was created to re-route the creek around the proposed mining area. According to Permit No. 314, when mining concludes from the Walkers Creek area, the creek is to be replaced in its original location and the diversion ditch is to be filled. Mining is finished in the Walkers Creek area, and while the diversion ditch still exists, a portion of the reclaimed creek has been dug. However, there are concerns whether the recently dug reclaimed creek channel follows Permit No. 314 guidelines. The intern analyzed Permit No. 314 in order to assess the degree to which the re-dug channel complies with the proposed creek channel.

In addition to analyzing Permit No. 314, the intern investigated cross-section maps of the existing re-dug Walkers Creek channel to better understand the current creek width and depth. The cross-section maps were completed before the internship period as part of a terrain mapping project by MRR. The intern compared cross section maps to requirements set forth in Permit No. 314. Specific requirements, such as creek width and floodplain width were identified at points along the creek path. Furthermore, ArcGIS 10.1 was used to create a geodatabase for Permit No. 314. Map layers including satellite imagery, permit boundary, NPDES outfall sampling locations, NPDES stream sampling locations, groundwater well locations, and storm water monitoring locations were identified.

The intern digitized a hard copy map of the proposed creek channel found in Permit No. 314. The intern then georeferenced the digitized map in ArcGIS and added it

24

to the permit geodatabase (Appendix D). Furthermore, the intern digitized existing landscape categories (agriculture, intermediate area, mining, road, shrubland/prairie, water, wooded) in Permit No. 314. The total acreage of each category was determined to assess compliance with Permit No. 314 acreage requirements.

The intern collected on-site data on vegetation type in the Walkers Creek floodplain. The intern walked perimeters of *Phragmites australis* (Common Reed) patches using a Trimble R6 GNSS Model 2 rover with a staking rod. From the data, the intern created a shapefile of the perimeters of the *Phragmites australis* (Common Reed) patches and uploaded them to an existing geodatabase of the site.



Figure 6: Intern using a Trimble R6 GNSS GPS to map areas of *Phragmites australis*.

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 Wetland Delineation at Burning Star No. 4

Three delineations of wetland areas were conducted in areas under investigation at Burning Star No. 4. All sampling areas were under normal circumstances and had typical hydrologic conditions at the time of sampling.

The first wetland delineation (HR W03) had a depression and concave relief. The slope of the site was determined to be less than 1%, and the soil map unit name was determined to be 824B – Swanwick silt loam. All three wetland indicators, wetland-specific vegetation, wetland-specific substrate, and appropriate residence time were present.

The vegetation analysis of site HR W03 was indicative of hydrophytic vegetative traits. Tree species found within the 50' radius of the sample were *Quercus macrocarpa* (Bur Oak) at 25% absolute cover, *Fraxinus pennsylvanica* (Green Ash) at 25% absolute cover, and *Liquidambar styraciflua* (Sweet Gum) at 10% absolute cover. Major OBL herb species in a 20' sampling radius included *Scirpus atrovirens* (Common Bulrush) at 20% absolute cover, *Juncus effuses* (Common Rush) at 20% absolute cover, and *Alisma subcordatum* (American Water Plantain) at 20% absolute cover. Hydrophytic vegetative indicators 2 (dominance test) and 3 (prevalence index <3.0) were present.

Hydric soils were present at site HR W03. Soil type 10YR 5/1 at 60% and 10 YR 5/6 at 40% was found. A sandy loam texture was determined and a sandy redox hydric soil indicator was found. There was a low chroma matrix with iron redox concentrations. Iron redox concentrations are typically rust colored, red or orange. They occur when iron

is reduced in anaerobic conditions and becomes soluble in soil solution. The iron in the solution oxidizes and re-precipitates when the solution encounters air.



Figure 7: A handful of soil is obtained at site HR W03 to test if hydric soil indicators are present. Iron redox concentrations (orange areas) can be seen.

Wetland hydrology indicators were present at site HR W03. Indicators included visible surface water, a high water table, and soil saturation.

The second wetland delineation (HR W04) had a depression landform and concave relief. The slope of the site was determined to be less than 1%, and the soil map unit name was determined to be 824B – Swanwick silt loam. All three wetland indicators

were present. It was determined that the site had a shallow forested depression with a perched water table dominated by wetland vegetation.

FACW woody vegetation at the site consisted of *Liquidambar styraciflua* (America Sweet Gum) at 20% absolute cover and *Platanus occidentalis* (American Sycamore) at 10% absolute cover. A 10% absolute cover of *Quercus alba* (White Oak), with a FACU indicator status was found. The only dominant herb stratum found was *Spartina pectinata* (Tall Marshgrass), with a FACW indicator status and 60% absolute cover. Hydrophytic vegetative indicators 2 (dominance test) and 3 (prevalence index <3.0) were present.



Figure 8: A vegetative analysis is conducted at site HR W04 within Burning Star No. 4.

A perched water table above 10", a loamy gleyed matrix, and a depleted matrix indicate that hydric soils are present at site HR W04. Primary wetland hydrology

indicators of surface water, a high water table, and saturation indicated that wetland hydrology was present. The area was also prone to poor drainage.

At the third site, sampling point HR PH01, determined the site was a wetland. A concave relief with a shallow pond was found at the sampling site. The depressional area was dominated by *Phragmites australis* (Common Reed) at 80% absolute cover. Other vegetation included a 20% absolute cover of *Scirpus atrovirens* (Green Bulrush), with an indicator status of OBL, and a 20% absolute cover of *Festuca arundinacea* (Tall Fescue) with an indicator status of FACU. The prevalence index was 2.07, resulting in a presence of hydrophytic vegetation.

Redox depressions were found within the soil sample at site HR PH01. Although a high water table was not present at the site, surface water at a depth of 6" was found in a depression, as well as soil saturation, indicating that wetland hydrology was present.

It is my recommendation that the new haul road avoid areas HR PH01, HR W03, and HR W04. These areas demonstrate wetland characteristics as determined by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. Building a haul road over wetland areas will be more costly, and perhaps even require wetland mitigation. A professional engineer (PE) at MRR or Knight Hawk will develop the layout of the anticipated new haul road.



Figure 9: Delineated wetlands HR PH01, HR W03, and HR W04 at Burning Star No. 4.

4.2 Contour Mapping Old Ed Carbon Recovery and Red Hawk Slurry Pond

Four hundred fifty data points across the Old Ed Carbon Recovery site were recorded using Trimble GPS hardware. The data points were uploaded into AutoDesk Natural Resources Mining and Metals package software and extrapolated to create an updated relief map for the Old Ed carbon recovery site.

Engineers will utilize the contours and other land features to develop appropriate locations for future coal mining features (e.g., slurry ponds, haul roads, stockpiles, etc.). Furthermore, current contours will be examined in areas of reclamation activity to ensure they meet requirements set forth from approved permits.



Figure 10: A relief map showing the contours of the Old Ed Carbon Recovery site.

4.3 Walkers Creek at Red Hawk Mine Reclamation Project

The complete and approved Permit No. 314, created by Buckridge Environmental Engineering Inc., was examined to identify specific requirements for the Walkers Creek reclamation site. The proceeding information is a summary of information found in Permit No. 314 that pertains to the Walkers Creek area. Historically, Walkers Creek was an intermittent stream that flowed during the spring and early summer. Typically the stream had zero flow and often dried during late summer and early fall. Along the entire stream length within the study area, vegetation consisted of mature trees or brush. According to Permit No. 314, the original creek was also severely impacted by refuse disposal activities by previous mining activity upstream of the diversion. The historical floodplain ranged from 91 to 152 meters (300 to 500 feet) wide within the mining area. The stream channel was trapezoidal with bottom widths varying from 3 to 4.5 meters (10 to 15 feet) and an average depth of the stream channel between 1.2 and 1.5 meters (4 and 5 feet). The total length of the stream that was diverted to allow mining was approximately 2,469 meters (8,100 feet) with an upstream drainage area of 4 kilometers (2.5 square miles).

According to Permit No. 314, the final restored creek channel must have a total length of approximately 1,824 meters (5,985 feet). The creek channel will need to retain the historical trapezoidal shape with a bottom width of 3.6 meters (12 feet) and a depth of 1.2 meters (4 feet). A riparian floodplain of 106.6 to 167.6 meters (350 to 550 feet) along the creek is required. The permit also determined that approximately 26.7 hectares (66 acres) of stream riparian habitat was located adjacently to the original stream channel and must be mitigated in the final restored stream channel. The vegetation along the riparian floodplain is required to be wetland type trees planted at a rate of 182 trees per hectare (450 trees per acre).

Existing vegetative cover was analyzed in the current Walkers Creek floodplain in order to predict the ease in which wetland type trees could be planted. The most common vegetative species present was *Ambrosia artemisiifolia* (Common Ragweed) making up approximately 15% of the floodplain, followed by *Bromus inermis* (Smooth Bromegrass), *Festuca arundinacea* (Tall Fescue), *Lespedeza cuneata* (Chinese Bushclover), *Phragmites australis* (Common Reed), and *Rosa multiflora* (Multiflora Rose) each making up approximately 10% of the total vegetative cover.

Scientific Name	Common Name	Approximate Cover Percentage
Ambrosia artemisiifolia	Common Ragweed	15%
Bromus inermis	Smooth Bromegrass	10%
Festuca arundinacea	Tall Fescue	10%
Lespedeza cuneata	Chinese Bushclover/Lespedeza	10%
Phragmites australis	Common Reed	10%
Rosa multiflora	Multiflora Rose	10%
Dactylis glomerata	Orchard Grass	5%
Trifolium pratense	Red Clover	5%
Typha latifolia	Bulrush/Common Cattail	5%
Xanthium strumarium	Common Cocklebur	5%
Andropogon gerardii	Big Bluestem	2%
Eutrochium maculatum	Joe-Pye Weed	2%
Ambrosia trifida	Giant Ragweed	1%
Asclepias syriaca	Common Milkweed	1%
Cyperus esculentus	Yellow Nutsedge	1%
Panicum virgatum	Switchgrass	1%
Populus deltoides	Eastern Cottonwood	1%
Salix nigra	Black Willow	1%
Bulbostylis capillaris	Hairsedge	<1%
Carex vulpinoidea	Fox Sedge	<1%
Cirsium arvense	Canada Thistle	<1%
Juncus effusus	Common Rush	<1%
Lactuca serriola	Prickly Lettuce	<1%
Persicaria maculosa	Lady's Thumb Smartweed	<1%
Persicaria pensylvanica	Pennsylvania Smartweed	<1%
Phleum pratense	Timothy	<1%
Rhus copallina	Dwarf Sumac	<1%
Rumex crispus	Curly Dock	<1%
Scirpus atrovirens	Green Bulrush	<1%
Sorghastrum nutans	Yellow Indiangrass	<1%
Verbena hastata	Blue Vervain	<1%

Table 1: Vegetation analysis at Walkers Creek riparian buffer at Red Hawk Mine.

The current vegetation cover had very few wetland type trees (less than 2%) and the existing vegetation will need to be removed. A majority of the vegetation can be easily removed through disc tillage and chemical spray. When the area is cleared wetland tree saplings should be planted. It is estimated that *Phragmites australis* makes up 10% of the vegetation cover. This area should be avoided during disc tillage and may require several seasons of active eradication before wetland saplings are planted. Controlling *Phragmites australis* is difficult as this extremely dense invasive species spreads rapidly through rhizome transport and seedling establishment (Brisson, Blois, and Lavoie, 2010). Unfortunately, it will take several seasons of control to eradicate *Phragmites australis*, and spot treatments will likely be used to avoid contact with tree saplings. The timeline for complete restoration of the restored Walkers Creek channel is five years. Bond release for Permit No. 314 is contingent upon the successful survival of wetland trees at the approved rate, as well as the establishment of Walkers Creek according to permit specifications (or modification specifications).

A delineated map of *Phragmites australis* was created to help in managing future eradication efforts. Knight Hawk staff can use the map to locate the most extensive patches of *Phragmites australis* during control treatments. A calculation of the total area of *Phragmites australis* within Permit No. 314 can be determined from the digital map and utilized to predict the amount of control treatments necessary (e.g., amount of chemical spray needed). Lastly, the map can be used to model the spread or reduction of *Phragmites australis* patches over time.



Figure 11: A delineation of patches of *Phragmites australis* in the Walkers Creek site.

Aerial imagery was obtained and digitized to create an existing land cover map of the entire Permit No. 314 boundary. The map shows seven land cover classifications and demonstrates the current status of Permit No. 314. As can be seen in Figure 9, a majority of the permit is currently in agriculture production. These areas have been successfully reclaimed and are consistent with permit requirements. Furthermore, a large portion of Permit No. 314 is still being mined or is in a transitional area. The transitional and mining areas will need to be reclaimed when mining is complete.



Figure 12: Digitized land classifications at Walkers Creek reclamation site (Permit No. 314).

CHAPTER 5: RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 Incorporate Additional Roles of ArcGIS in Business Practice

The primary computer software used by Knight Hawk is AutoCAD. This powerful software is utilized for most engineering and mapping practices. Although AutoCAD is likely the best-fit software for most of the work objectives that Knight Hawk and MRR accomplishes, the use of ArcGIS could be expanded. Currently, the MRR staff wildlife biologist uses ArcGIS to create maps for delineations of land features (e.g., wetlands, bat habitat, plant communities, etc.) and other general map layers. However, ArcGIS has the potential to provide additional impact upon environmental and economic business decisions. For example, Peabody Energy, the world's largest private-sector coal company, uses ArcGIS and an interface called easiTool to conduct watershed erosion modeling on surface mine operations (Huang et al., 2012). With this ArcGIS feature, Peabody can demonstrate that post-mining sediment yields are less than pre-mining sediment yields and reclaimed lands are relatively stable with respect to erosion (Huang et al., 2012). According to Esri, ArcGIS and easiTool can also be used for quick identification of watershed units, calculation of attributes like hill slope cover type and channel gradient, determination of spatial relations between watershed units, and visualization of modeling results (Huang et al., 2012). It is recommended that Knight Hawk incorporates ArcGIS for environmental, economic, and efficiency benefits. ArcGIS features, such as erosion modeling and identification of watershed units, can improve overall operation of the land reclamation process.

37

5.2 Recommendations for Walkers Creek Reclamation Site

Five stages of reclamation in the Walkers Creek area have been created to complete the reclamation project.

- 1) Eliminate *Phragmites australis* patches in Walkers Creek riparian zone in order for the successful future establishment of wetland type trees.
- 2) Prepare modification request of Permit No. 314 to change the proposed creek layout to match the existing re-dug creek path and topography. After georeferencing the proposal creek outlined with the existing re-dug creek channel, slight variations of meandering in the creek channel and floodplain width can be seen. After consulting with MRR, it has been suggested the re-dug creek channel be left as is, depending on if the Office of Mines and Minerals will approve a modified permit.
- Once a modification request is approved, re-grade several "damaged" areas of existing Walkers Creek channel and add riprap to determined areas as discussed in a modified permit.
- Plant wetland type trees in the riparian zone to match requirements of Permit No. 314.
- 5) Connect re-established Walkers Creek channel to the original creek point and fill divergent ditch to restore the creek and intermittent wetland hydrology in the Walkers Creek reclamation area.

CHAPTER 6: INTERNSHIP EVALUATION

The Capstone Internship experience was a great conclusion to the Master of Science in Natural Resources and Environmental Sciences degree at the University of Illinois, Urbana-Champaign (UIUC). The 180-hour internship at Knight Hawk provided valuable fieldwork and practical career-oriented knowledge that will be helpful in a foreseeable career. The internship experience allowed for the opportunity to develop hands-on skills in data collection and analysis that included using GIS, GPS, and field surveys (e.g., vegetative, hydrology, soils). Due to my lack of previous experience in scientific field research and on-site data collection, an internship of this type was not only valuable, but also needed.

My prior work experience and knowledge in the agricultural industry helped during duties associated with the internship. Topics involving soil fertility, crop yields, and grazing pastures, were common when discussing reclaimed surface mine sites. Furthermore, my current position as a high school agricultural education and environmental science instructor allowed me to use my knowledge of agriculture in the southern Illinois region and apply it to the internship experience. The work experience at Knight Hawk will allow me to better teach students about localized efforts in land reclamation and natural resource management. It is probable that several of these students will work for Knight Hawk or a contracting service they utilize in the future.

Knowledge gained through graduate coursework at UIUC prior to the internship experience was used throughout the internship experience. Course topics from NRES 401 "Watershed Hydrology", NRES 598 "Wildlife Ecology and Ag. Policy", NRES 598 "Issues in Aquatic Ecosystems", NRES 511 "Principles in Applied Ecology", and NRES

39

454 "GIS in Natural Resource Management" were valuable during internship projects. Relief mapping and factors that determine wetland type and efficiency (e.g., vegetation type, residence time, loading rate, etc.) were discussed in the course "Watershed Hydrology". Wetland delineations were discussed in "Watershed Hydrology" and applied during the mapping project at Burning Star No. 4. Topics dealing with human dimensions of the environment, such as The Clean Water Act and land reclamation, were discussed in "Wildlife Ecology and Ag. Policy". Perhaps the most used course topics during the internship were related to "GIS in Natural Resource Management". Knowledge gained in this course allowed me to take a leading role in developing maps with ArcGIS software. In total, courses at UIUC provided background knowledge applicable to nearly every component of the Capstone Internship and will be of great value for future career aspirations.

Although I wouldn't trade any of the experiences completed during the Capstone Internship at Knight Hawk, I would revisit several learning objectives and tasks listed on the Graduate Internship Approval Form (GIAF). A majority of objectives and tasks listed on the GIAF were completed during the internship. However, like most on-the-job experiences, new duties arise that take priority and others are omitted. In the field of surface mining and land reclamation, projects are often in a dynamic state as weather conditions, mine progress, and inspector recommendations influence them.

The learning objective that was omitted during this internship was "to serve as a liaison between Knight Hawk and regional environmental advocacy groups by expanding outreach opportunities for both parties". Although acting in the role of a liaison between environmental advocacy groups and Knight Hawk may have appeared to be a proper internship objective, and perhaps a noble idea, after reconsideration, the task was avoided due to potential business conflicts. For example, as an intern of the company, when speaking with environmental advocacy groups such as the Sierra Club, it could have been perceived as a conflict of interest in the event of inadvertently disseminating proprietary information.

Severe environmental damage and minimal reclamation efforts from past surface mines have lead environmental advocacy groups to strongly opposed surface mining across the United States. Despite the fact that Illinois surface mines cause significantly less environmental damage today and put forth large economic investments to meet reclamation requirements, some environmental advocacy groups want mining operations to cease indefinitely due to unavoidable environmental disturbance. Even though Knight Hawk operates surface mines with great attention, effort, and expense dedicated to its reclamation efforts and often surpass the minimum requirements within environmental mandates, I made the decision to remove myself from the liaison role and any activity that could inadvertently harm the success of the company.

The internship at Knight Hawk provided valuable real-world experience that will be used in future career endeavors. A holistic understanding of the reclamation process was learned through completing mine tours, reading surface mine permits, and attending IDNR mine inspections. I hope Knight Hawk will be able to use pieces of my work and act upon suggestions that were discussed in this paper. During the construction of a haul road at Burning Star #4, I urge Knight Hawk to avoid delineated wetland areas. I also hope Knight Hawk engineers can use the updated topographical relief map for its Old Ed Carbon Recovery Site. Lastly, I hope my dissection and recommendations of the Walkers Creek site can be used to reclaim the site in an efficient and environmentally favorable manner.

REFERENCES

- Ashby W.C., K.P. Hannigan, and D.A. Kost. 1989. Coal Mine Reclamation with Grasses and Legumes in Southern Illinois. Journal of Soil and Water Conservation. 44:79-83
- Brisson J., S. Blois, and C. Lavoie. 2010. Roadside as Invasive Pathway for Common Reed (*Phragmites australis*). Invasive Plant Science and Management. 3(4):506-514
- Cross D.H., and K.L. Fleming. 1989. Control of Phragmites or Common Reed. Fish and Wildlife Leaflet. 1-5. US Gov. Print. Office, Washington, DC.
- Czapka S.J., B.W. Sweeney, and T. Yerkes. 2002. Riparian Forest Restoration: Increasing Success by Reducing Plant Competition and Herbivory. Restoration Ecology. 10(2):392-400
- Eaton, B.R., J.T. Fisher, G.T. McKenna, and J. Pollard. 2014. An Ecological Framework for Wildlife Habitat Design for Oil Sands Mine Reclamation. Oil Sands Research and Information Network. University of Alberta, School of Energy and the Environment. OSRIN Report. TR-67: 83pp.
- Ellison C.A., L.S. Hicks, and Q.D. Skinner. 2008. Trends in Surface-Water Quality of an Intermittent Cold-Desert Stream. Journal of Soil and Water Conservation. 63(4):212-223
- Elrick S., and C. Korose. 2010. Coal Geology of Illinois. 2010 Keystone Coal Industry Manual. 456-468. US Gov. Print. Office, Washington, DC.
- Gosselink J.G., and W.J. Mitsch. 2000. The Value of Wetlands: Importance of Scale and Landscape Setting. Ecological Economics. 25(200):25-33
- Hall S., D. Beeson, and R. Lockwood. 2014. Recovery of Stream Communities Following Surface Coal Mine Reclamation. Environment and Natural Resource Research. 4(3):204-211
- Haung S., A. Alvarado, J. Cochran, and L. Zevenbergen. 2012. Assessing the Success of Surface Coal Mine Reclamation. Esri. http://www.esri.com/news/arcnews/winter1112articles/assessing-the-success-ofsurface-coal-mine-reclamation.html (accessed 18 Jul. 2014).
- Hazelton E.L., T.J. Mozdzer, D.M. Burdick, K.M. Kettenring, and D.F. Whigham. 2014. *Phragmites australis* management in the United States: 40 years of methods and outcomes. AoB Plants. 6:1-28

- Holl K.D. 2002. Long-term Vegetation Recovery on Reclaimed Coal Surface Mines in Eastern USA. Journal of Applied Ecology. 39:960-970
- Illinois Department of Natural Resources. Citizen's Guide to Coal Mining and Reclamation in Illinois. https://dnr.state.il.us/mines/lrd/citznrec.pdf (accessed 1 Mar. 2015)
- Knezevic S.Z., A. Datta, and R.E. Rapp. 2008. Noxious weeds of Nebraska: common reed. University of Nebraska-Lincoln Extension, EC166.
- Knezevic S.Z., R.E. Rapp, A. Datta, and S. Irmak. 2013. Common reed (Phragmites australis) control is influenced by the timing of herbicide application. International Journal of Pest Management. 59(3):224-228
- Knight Hawk Coal. 2013a. Blackhawk Mine. Mining Illinois Coal. Captiva Marketing. http://www.knighthawkcoal.com/blackhawk-coal-mine.html (accessed 8 Jun. 2014).
- Knight Hawk Coal. 2013b. Creek Paum Mine. Mining Illinois Coal. Captiva Marketing. http://www.knighthawkcoal.com/creek-paum-coal-mine.html (accessed 8 Jun. 2014).
- Knight Hawk Coal. 2013c. Golden Eagle Reserve. Mining Illinois Coal. Captiva Marketing. http://www.knighthawkcoal.com/golden-eagle-mine.html (accessed 8 Jun. 2014)
- Knight Hawk Coal. 2013d. Knight Hawk's Coal History. Mining Illinois Coal. Captiva Marketing. http://www.knighthawkcoal.com/about.html (accessed 8 Jun. 2014).
- Knight Hawk Coal. 2013e. Prairie Eagle Mine. Mining Illinois Coal. Captiva Marketing. http://www.knighthawkcoal.com/prairie-eagle-coal-mine.html (accessed 8 Jun. 2014)
- Knight Hawk Coal. 2013f. Red Hawk Mine. Mining Illinois Coal. Captiva Marketing. http://www.knighthawkcoal.com/red-hawk-coal-mine.html (accessed 8 Jun. 2014)
- Knight Hawk Coal. 2013g. Regional Focus. Mining Illinois Coal. Captiva Marketing. http://www.knighthawkcoal.com/mines-facilities.html (accessed 8 Jun. 2014)
- Kolka R.K., G.B. Landman, and R.R. Sharitz. 2007. Soil Seed Bank Analysis of Planted and Naturally Revegetating Thermally-Disturbed Riparian Wetland Forests. Wetlands. 27(2):211-223

- Merovich G.T., and J. Petty. 2007. Interactive Effects of Multiple Stressors and Restoration Priorities in a Mined Appalachian Watershed. Hydrobiologia 575:13-31
- Midwest Reclamation Resources. 2014a. About Us. Midwest Reclamation Resources. http://www.midwestreclamation.com/about.html (accessed 15 Jun. 2014)
- Midwest Reclamation Resources. 2014b. Services. Midwest Reclamation Resources. http://www.midwestreclamation.com/services.html (accessed 15 Jun. 2014)
- Mutz M. 1998. Stream System Restoration in a Strip-Mining Region, Eastern Germany: Dimensions, Problems, and First Steps. Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems. 8:159-166
- Palmer, M.A., and K.L. Hondula. 2014. Restoration As Mitigation: Analysis of Stream Mitigation for Coal Mining Impacts in Southern Appalachia. Environmental Science & Technology. 4B: 10552-10560
- Petty, J.T., G. Gingerich, J.T. Anderson, and P.F. Ziemkiewicz. 2013. Ecological Function of Constructed Perennial Stream Channels on Reclaimed Surface Coal Mines. Hydrobiologia. 720(1):39-53
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 2010. Regional Supplement to the Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual: Midwest Region. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Research and Development Center. 2:1-139. U.S. Gov. Print. Office, Vicksburg, MS
- U.S. Department of Labor. 1999. Part 46 Training Assistance. http://www.msha.gov/TRAINING/PART46/PT46TRAIN.HTM (accessed 1 Mar. 2015)
- U.S. Energy Information Administration. 2014. Illinois State Profile and Energy Estimates. http://www.eai.gov/state/?sid=IL#tabs-3 (accessed 25 Jun. 2014)
- Vasic D., T. Ninkov, V. Bulatovic, Z. Susic, and M. Markovic. 2014. Terrain Mapping by Applying Unmanned Aerial Vehicle and Lidar System for the Purpose of Designing in Serbia. New Technology in Engineering Surveying. 6:217-222

APPENDIX A: HAZARD TRAINING FORM

Approved OMB This certificate is Failure to compl and 110, Public Issue Cert Upon Con 1. Print Full-Nar 2. Check Type of Annual Refresher New Task (specify belo Date 3. Check Type of A. Surface B. [2] Coal 4. Date Training 7-9- 1 If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	Number 1219-00 s required under y may result in Law 91-173 as ifficate Immed npletion of Train te of Person Train () (E. of Approved Train w) Task	109. Expires July er Public Law a penalties and s amended by diately aining ined (first, middl D/D ing Received: Experier Instruction Related Industry Construction Metal Completed	31, 2 91-17 othe Publi e, last ienced Date	014. '3 as arne r sanction c Law 95- Serial Num b C A E timer red, t Miner	Task	Ublic Law 95- Jed by section rator's use)	ining cify)
Failure to compl and 110, Public Issue Cent Upon Con 1. Print Full-Nan 2. Check Type of Annual Refresher New Task (specify belo Date 3. Check Type of A. Surface B. [2] Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 - inf completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	ly may result in Law 91-173 as ifficate Immed npletion of Tra- ne of Person Train (4) (E. of Approved Train (W) Task (C) f Operation and I (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C)	a penalties and s amended by diately aining ined (first, middl D/D hing Received: Experier Newly E Instr Initials Instr Stud Related Industry Construction Metal Completed	a, last	r sanction c Law 95- Serial Num	Task	Hazard Tra	ining cify)
Issue Cert Upon Con Print Full-Nan Check Type of Annual Refresher New Task (specify belo Date Check Type of A. Surface Surface U Coal Date Training Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco Emergency 	ificate Immed npletion of Tra- ne of Person Train () (E. of Approved Train W) Task f Operation and I Requirements C	diately aining ined (first, middl O/O hing Received: Experier Inexper Initials Instr Stud Related Industry Construction Metal Completed	e, last	finer	Task	Hazard Tra	ining cify)
	ne of Person Trai	Related Industry Completed	e, last	iner ed, i Miner	Task	Hazard Tra	ining cify)
2. Check Type of Annual Refresher New Task (specify belo Date 3. Check Type of A. Surface B. Z Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 - 1 If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	of Approved Train W) Task f Operation and I	Related Industry Completed	iced M imploy iencec Date	finer red, i Miner	Task	Hazard Tra	ining cify) Sluce
New Task (specify belo Date	W) Task f Operation and I	Related Industry Construction Metal	mploy ienced Date	ed, i Miner	Task	Initials	cify)
Date 3. Check Type o A. Surface B. Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco Emergency	Task f Operation and I	Related Industry Construction Metal	Date		rground	Initials Instr	Slope
3. Check Type o A. Surface B. Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 - inf completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco Emergency	f Operation and I	Related Industry Construction Metal Completed	/:		erground	Shaft & S	Slope
3. Check Type o A. Surface B. Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 if completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	f Operation and I	Related Industry Construction Metal Completed	/:		erground	Shaft & S	Slope
3. Check Type o A. Surface B. Coal 4. Date Training 7-9- If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	f Operation and I	Related Industry Construction Metal Completed	(:		erground	Shaft & S	Slope
3. Check Type o A. Surface B. Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	f Operation and I	Related Industry Construction Metai Completed	r:		erground	Shaft & S	Slope
3. Check Type o A. Surface B. Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 - 1 If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco Emergency	f Operation and I	Related Industry Construction Metal	1 /:		erground	Shaft & S	Slope
A. Surface B. Coal 4. Date Training 7 - 9 If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	Requirements C	Construction Metal			erground	🛄 Shaft & S	Slope
B. Z Coal 4. Date Training 7-9- If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	Requirements C	Metal Completed			and all		
4. Date Training 7 - 9 If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco	Requirements C	Completed			THEIM		
7-9- If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco Emergency	14		-				
If completed, 5. Check Subje Introduction Hazard Reco Emergency			-	Check if n	ot completed	d	
5. Check Subje	go to item 6, bel	low.		and go to	item 5, belo	w.	
Hazard Reco	cts Completed (u	use only for part	ially co	mpleted to	aining):		
Hazard Reco	to Work Environ	ment	of/Gro Ventila	und Contre ation	히 티He	ealth	
Emergency i	gnition		ne Ma	n: Escapey	ways:	ectrical Hazaro	ls
	Medical Procedu		nerger	icy Evacua	ition; 🔲 Fi	rst Aid	
HAS Aspect	e of Tacke Accia	ned Tick	estano.	ng Rock Dus		ine Gases	
Statutory Riv	ahts of Miners		andato	inv Health &	ີ່ 🗍 ະ	xplosives	
Self-Rescue	& Respiratory D)evices	fety S	landards	P	revention of A	ccide
Transport &	Communication	Systems Ro	Super sprese	visors & Mi ntatives	iners' O	ther (specify)	_
6. Faise certifica section 110 (a Safety & Heal	ation is punisha a) and (f) of the f ith Act (P. L. 91-	bie under Federal Mine 173 as	l certif (signatur //	ly that the a re of person res	bove trainin	g has been co	mplet
amended by I	P. L. 95-164).		:L=	$\gamma \mu$	¢C		
7. Mine Name,	ID, & Location of	f Training (if insl	itution	, give name	e & address))	
LAC	Red	Astick		j -0	304	15 11	
8. Date			1	verify that I	have compl	eted the above	trair
7-9-	14	X	(sigr	nature of perso	ntrăinedi - C	fatsa	

APPENDIX B: WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORMS

Reference:

U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 2010. Regional Supplement to the Corps of Engineers Wetland Delineation Manual: Midwest Region. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Research and Development Center. 2:1-139.

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM - Midwest Region

Project/Site:	City/County:		Sampling Date:
Applicant/Owner:		State:	Sampling Point
Inveeligator(s):	Section, Township, Re	inge:	
Landform (hillslope, terrace, etc.):	Local relief	(concave, convex, none)	
Slope (%): Let	Long:		Detum:
Soil Map Unit Name:		NWI classifi	cation:
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for this til	ne of year? Yes No _	(If no, explain in P	Remarks.)
Are Vagetation, Soil, or Hydrology sign	ficantly disturbed? Are	"Normal Circumstances"	present? Yes No
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology natu	rally problematic? (If n	eeded, explain any answe	ers in Remarks.)
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology sign Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology natu	rally problematic? Are (If n	"Normal Circumstances" eeded, explain any answ	present7 Yes No ers in Remarks.)

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS - Attach site map showing sampling point locations, transects, important features, etc.

Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Hydric Soil Present? Wetland Hydrology Present?	Yes Yes	No No No	Is the Sampled Area within a Wetland?	Yes	No
Remarks:					

VEGETATION - Use scientific names of plants.

Trees Stratum (Plot strat:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::		Absolute Dominant	t Indicator Dominance Test worksheet:
2	Tree Stratury (Piot size:) 1)	<u>% Cover</u> Specias?	Status Number of Dominant Species
3.	2		Total Number of Dominant
4.	2		Species Across All Strata: (B)
5.	4		Percent of Dominant Species
Saping/Shrub.Stratum (Plot size:) = Total Cover Prevalence Index worksheet: 1	5		That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: (A/3
Saping Stratus Scalum (Piot size) 1	Contraction of Contraction	= Total Cov	wer Breuslansa lades werde best:
1	Saping/Shrup Stratum (Plot size:)		Total II Council III III III
2			
3.	2		OBL species X1 =
4	2.		FACW species x 2 =
5.	4		PAC species x 3 =
Herb Stratum (Pot size:) - Total Cover OPL species x 5 1. Column Totals:(A)	£		FACU species x 4 =
1	Hads Stratum (Diotaine)	= Total Cov	wer UPL species X 5 =
2. Prevalence Index = BiA =	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A		Golumn Totels: (A) (B)
* * *	2		Prevalence Index = B/A =
4			Hydrochytic Vecetation Indicators:
	4		1 - Rapid Test for Hydrophytic Vepetation
e	4		2 - Dominance Test is >50%
0	e		3 - Prevalence Index is \$3.0 ¹
Image: Stratum (Plot size:) - Total Cover Image: Stratum (Plot size:) 1. - Total Cover Hydrophytic Vegetation* (Explain) 2. - Total Cover Hydrophytic Vegetation* (Explain)	2		4 - Morphological Adaptations ¹ (Provide supporting
c.	e		data in Remarks or on a separate sheet)
a	c		Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation* (Explain)
10	8		
Woody Vine Stratum (Plot size:) be present, unless disturbed or problematic. 1	10		'Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must
1.	Woody Vine Stratum (Pict size:)	= Total Gev	be present, unless disturbed or problematic.
2	1.		Hudrochutie
= Total Cover Present? Yes No	2		Vepetation
Basesshar dhahada ahata seeshara hara ee aa a saarada ahaat b	•	= Total Cov	ver Present? Yes No
roenarks. Unclude photo numbers here or on a separate sheet.)	Remarks: (Include photo numbers here or on a separate	sheet)	

US Army Corps of Engineers

rofile Description: (Describe to the dept	h needed to document the indicator or c	oninni use absen	or or marouror ag
Xepth Matrix	Redox Features		
nchas) Color (moist) %	Color (moist) % Type' L	oc"Texture	Remarks
ype: C+Concentration, D+Depietion, RM+I	Reduced Matrix, MS=Masked Sand Grains.	² Locat	ion: PL=Pore Lining, M=Metrix.
ydric Soil Indicators:		Indicato	ors for Problematic Hydric Soils ³ :
Historici (A1)	Sendy Gleyed Matrix (S4)	Cos	et Preirie Redox (A16)
 Histic Epipedon (A2) 	Sandy Redox (S5)	Dar	k Surface (S7)
Black Histic (A3)	 Stripped Matrix (SG) 	_ iron	Manganese Masses (F12)
Hydrogen Sulfide (A4)	Loamy Mucky Mineral (F1)	Very	y Shallow Dark Surface (TF12)
 Stratified Layers (A5) 	Loamy Gleyed Matrix (F2)	Oh	er (Explain in Remarks)
_ 2 cm Muck (A10)	Depleted Matrix (F3)		
 Depleted Below Dark Surface (A11) 	Redex Dark Surface (F6)		
_ Thick Dark Surface (A12)	Depleted Dark Surface (F7)	Indicat	ors of hydrophytic vegetation and
_ Sandy Mucky Mineral (S1)	Redox Depressions (Fd)	weta	and hydrology must be present,
_ 5 cm Mucky Peal or Peal (S3)		une	iss disturbed or problematic.
Trees			
Type.		Hudda S	oil Present? Yes No
Denth (inches):		nyunc a	OILLIAGOULLI 160 160
Depth (inches):	_	nyunc s	
Depth (Inches):		nyunco	
Pepth (Inches): lemarks: YDROLOGY		nyur. o	
Pepth (Inches):			
Depth (inches):	id; check all that apply]	Secor	adery Indicators (minimum of two requin
Depth (Inches): emarks: //DROLOGY //etland Hydrology Indicators: //marx.indicators (minimum of one is require 	id: check all that apply: Water-Stained Leavos (89)	Secor Secor	ndery Indicators (minimum of two requin
Depth (Inches): emerks: /DROLOGY /etland Hydrology Indicators: many Indicators (minimum of one is require 	id: check all that apply] Water-Stained Leaves (69) Aquatic Fauna (613)	Secor Secor S	nderv Indicators (minimum of two requin urface Soil Cracks (86) kairage Patterns (810)
Depth (inches): temarks: YDROLOGY Wetland Hydrology Indicators: timary Indicators (minimum of one is require Surface Water (A1) Struction (A3) Saturation (A3)	Id: check all that appN1 Water-Stained Leavos (89) Aquatic Fauna (813) True Aquatic Plants (814)	Secor Secor D D	ndery Indicators (minimum of two requin lurtace Soil Cracks (86) kairage Patterns (810) ky-Season Water Table (C2)
Depth (Inches): emarks: //DROLOGY //etland Hydrology Indicators: many Indicators (minimum of one is require 	Id: check all that apply! Water-Stained Leavos (89) Aquatic Fauna (813) True Aquatic Flants (814) Hydrogen Suffide Odor (C1)		ndenv Indicators (minimum of two requin urtace Soil Cracks (86) kainage Patterns (810) ky-Season Water Table (C2) kayfah Burrowa (C8)
Depth (Inches): emarks: //DROLOGY //etland Hydrology Indicators: //imary Indicators (minimum of one is require 	id: check all that apply) 		tdery Indicators (minimum of two requin urface Soil Cracks (86) kny-Sesson Water Table (C2) knyfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9)
Depth (Inches):	Id: check all that apply) Water-Stained Leaves (89) Aquatic Fauna (813) True Aquatic Plants (814) Hydrogen Suifide Odor (C1) Oxidized Rhizosphams on Living I Presence of Reduced Iron (C4)	Secor 	adery Indicators (minimum of two requin urface Soil Cracks (96) kairage Patterns (910) ky-Season Water Table (C2) hys/Set Burrows (C3) iaturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) itunted or Stressed Plants (D1)
Depth (Inches): temeriks: YDROLOGY Vetland Hydrology Indicators: Itimary Indicators (minimum of one is require Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) Sediment Deposits (B2) Drift Deposits (B3) Algal Mat or Crust (B4)	td: check all that apply) Water-Stained Leaves (89) Aquatic Fauna (813) True Aquatic Plants (814) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Oxidized Rhizosphams on Living I Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Recent Iron Reduction in Tilled So	Secon 	adery Indicators (minimum of two requin lurtace Soil Cracks (96) kainage Patterns (810) try-Season Water Table (C2) Insyfak Burrows (C8) laturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) lunded or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2)
Depth (inches): temarks: YDROLOGY Vetland Hydrology Indicators: firmary Indicators (minimum of one is require Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Suthace Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Suthace Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Suthace Water (A1) Diff Deposits (B1) Algal Water Crust (B4) Iron Deposits (B5)	Id: check all that appN1 Water-Stained Leaves (89) Aquatic Fauna (813) True Aquatic Plants (814) Hydrogen Suffde Odor (C1) Oxidizad Rhizosphams on Living 1 Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Recent Iron Reduction in Tilled So Thin Muck Surface (C7)	Secon Secon Secon D C Roots (C3)S ils (C6)F	stany Indicators (minimum of two requin urface Soil Cracks (86) kainage Patterns (810) ky-Season Water Table (C2) rig/fah Burrows (C3) istuston Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) itunted or Stressed Plants (D1) econorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (inches): temarks: YDROLOGY Vetland Hydrology Indicators: Yimar/ Indicators (minimum of one is require Surface Water (A1) High Water Table (A2) Saturation (A3) Water Marks (B1) Sediment Deposits (B2) Drift Deposits (B3) Algal Mat or Crust (B4) Iron Deposits (B5) Inundation Visible on Antel Imagery (B7)	Id: check all that apply! Water-Stained Leaves (89) Aquatic Fauna (813) True Aquatic Flants (814) Hydrogen Suffde Odor (C1) Oxidized Rhizosphems on Living i Presence of Reduced iron (C4) Recent Iron Reduction in Tilled So Thin Muck Surface (C7) Gauge or Well Data (D0)		Index Indicators (minimum of two requin iurtace Soil Cracks (86) kainage Patierns (810) ky-Season Water Table (C2) ky-Season Water Table (C2) kauston Visible on Arrial Imagery (C9) itunted or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (Inches):	d: check all that spplv1 	Secon Se	nderv Indicators (minimum of two requin urtace Soil Cracks (86) kainage Patterns (810) kry-Sesson Water Table (C2) kryfish Burrows (C8) istunted or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (Inches): emarks: //DROLOGY //etland Hydrology Indicators: //marx Indicators (minimum of one is require 	Id: check all that apply) Water-Stained Leaves (89) Aquatic Fauna (813) True Aquatic Flants (814) Hydrogen Sulfide Odor (C1) Oxidized Rhizosphanes on Living I Presence of Reduced Iron (C4) Recent Iron Reduction in Tilled So Thin Muck Surface (C7) Gauge or Well Data (D0) B) Other (Explain in Remarks)	Secor Secor Secor C3) S ils (C5) S S S S S S S S S S S S S	ndery Indicators (minimum of two requin urface Soil Cracks (86) kny-Sesson Water Table (C2) knyfish Burrows (C8) istustion Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) istrate or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (Inches):		Secor S	ndery Indicators (minimum of two requin urface Soil Cracks (86) ky-Season Water Table (C2) hy-Season Water Table (C2) hy-Season Water Table (C2) hunted or Stressed Plants (D1) teomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (inches): emerics: //DROLOGY /etland Hydrology Indicators: //man: Indicators //minimum of one is require 		Secon 	adery Indicators (minimum of two requin lurtace Soil Cracks (96) kainage Patterns (910) ky/Season Water Table (C2) insyfak Burrows (C8) laturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) lunted or Stressed Plants (D1) Reomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
		Secor S	ndenv Indicators (minimum of two requin untace Soil Cracks (865) kainage Patierns (816) ky-Season Water Table (C2) ky-Season Water Table (C2) hayfah Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Anrial Imagery (C9) itunted or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (inches):		Secore S	ndery Indicators (minimum of two requin iurface Soil Cracks (86) kairage Patterns (810) kry-Sesson Water Table (C2) rsyfish Burrows (C8) isturation Visibla on Aerial Imagery (C9) iunted or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (inches):		Roots (C3) _ S _ C Roots (C3) _ S _ C lis (C5) _ G _ F Wetland Hydrole	nderv Indicators (minimum of two requin urtace Soil Cracks (86) Xainage Patterns (810) kry-Sesson Water Table (C2) Xayfah Burrows (C8) istunted or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (inches):		Secondary (C3) Secon	adery Indicators (minimum of two requin lurtace Soil Cracks (B6) kainage Patterns (B10) ky-Season Water Table (C2) krayfak Burrows (C8) laturation Visibla on Aerial Imagery (C9) lunted or Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Depth (inches):		Secore S	ndery Indicators (minimum of two requin urface Soil Cracks (86) krainage Patterns (810) kry-Season Water Table (C2) risyfish Burrows (C8) inturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) isturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) isturator Stressed Plants (D1) Seomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5) ogy Present? Yes No

US Army Corps of Engineers

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM - Midwest Region

Project/Site: Prairie Eagle - Hual Road IBF	3	City/Cour	Perry	Sampling Date: 6/26/14
Applicant/Owner Knight Hawk Coal, LLC				State: IL Samoling Point HR W03
Blake Colclasure & S. Dunc	an	C	Ferret in De	Section 21, Township 5S Bange
Depression		Section,	i ownship, Rai	Concave
Landform (hillslope, terrace, etc.): Depression		00	Local relief	(concave, convex, none): OOTICAVE
Slope (%): 0-1 Lat: 38.074735		Long: 85	9.54278	Datum: WG584
Soil Map Unit Name: 824B - Swanwick silt loa	am			NWI classification: PEM/PFO
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for th	is time of ye	ar? Yes	✓ No	(If no, explain in Remarks.)
Are Vegetation Soil or Hydrology	naturally on	oblematic		verted explain any answers in Remarks)
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS – Attach site map	showing	sampl	ing point k	ocations, transects, important features, etc.
Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Yes	<u>ь П</u>		51	
Hydric Soil Present? Yes V		Is	the Sampled	Area
Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes V	10	wi	thin a Wetlan	nd? Yes No
Remarks Forested depression with hydri	c veget	tation	soil indic	ators and hydrology
orested depression with hydr	c vege	auon,	Son maio	ators, and nydrology.
VEGETATION - Use scientific names of plants	-			
The States of the size 50' radius	Absolute	Domina	nt Indicator	Dominance Test worksheet:
Ouercus macrocarpa	25	Y Y	FAC	Number of Dominant Species 5
Fraxinus pennsylvanica	25	ý –	FACM	That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: (A)
² Liquidambar styraciflua	10	Ň	FACM	Total Number of Dominant
3. Elquidambai Styracilida	10	<u> </u>		Species Across All Strata: 0 (B)
4				Percent of Dominant Species
5	- 50			That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: 1.0 (A/B)
	60	= Total C	over	Barrier I. da and the st
Sapling/Shrub Stratum (Plot size:)				Prevalence Index worksheet:
1				Total % Cover of: Multiply by:
2				OBL species 70 x1= 100
3				FACW species $\frac{50}{25}$ x ² = $\frac{100}{75}$
4				FAC species 20 x3 = 70
ő				FACU species 15 x4 = 00
20' radius		= Total C	over	UPL species x5=
Herb Stratum (Plot size: 20 Tadius)	20	V	OBI	Column Totals: 160 (A) 305 (B)
1. Scripus atroviteris	- 20	- \	- OBL	1.91
2. Julicus ellusus	- 20		ODL	Prevalence Index = B/A = 1.01
3. Alsima subcordatum	20	-	- EACH	Hydrophytic Vegetation Indicators:
4 Bulbostylis capillaris	15		- FACU	1 - Rapid Test for Hydrophytic Vegetation
5. Carex vulpinodea	15	N	FACM	2 - Dominance Test is >50%
6. Carex tribuloides	10	N	OBL	3 - Prevalence Index is ≤3.0 ¹
7.				4 - Morphological Adaptations' (Provide supporting
8				data in Remarks or on a separate sheet)
9				Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation ¹ (Explain)
10				
10.	100	= Total C		¹ Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must
Woody Vine Stratum (Plot size:)				be present, unless disturbed or problematic.
1				Hydrophytic
2				Vegetation
		= Total C	cover	Present? Yes No No
Remarks: /lockuda photo numbers here or on a senarate	shoot \	_ = 100010	ACAGE I	1
Wetland vegetation dominant. Mix of	Cypera	acea n	lants and	small-flowered water plantain.
in the second seco	5)10011	abou p	and all the	
US Army Corps of Engineers				Midwest Region – Version 2.0

Profile Des	cription: (Describe	to the dep	th needed to docu	ment the ind	ficator o	r confirm	n the absence	of indicato	rs.)	
Depth	Matrix		Red	ox Features					,	
(inches)	Color (moist)	%	Color (moist)	%	Type	Loc ²	Texture		Remarks	
)-8	10YR 5/1	60	10YR 5/6	40 C		M	Sandy L			
Type: C=C	oncentration, D=De	pletion, RM=	Reduced Matrix, M	IS=Masked S	and Gra	ns.	² Location	PL=Pore	Lining, M=Matr	ix.
lydric Soil	Indicators:		_				Indicators	for Problem	natic Hydric S	oils':
Histosol	(A1)		Sandy	Gleyed Matrix	x (S4)		Coast	Prairie Red	ox (A16)	
Histic E	pipedon (A2)		Sandy	Redox (S5)			Dark S	urface (S7)		
Hudrook	n Sulfde (A4)			Musiky Miner	ral (E1)		Very S	anganese w ballow Dark	Surface (TE1)	23
Stratifie	d Lavers (A5)		HLoamy	Gleved Matri	ix (E2)		Other	Explain in F	Comarks)	.,
2 cm M	uck (A10)		Deplet	ed Matrix (F3)	0 (12)			CApidani ini i	(emarka)	
Deplete	d Below Dark Surfa	ce (A11)	Redox	Dark Surface	(F6)					
Thick D	ark Surface (A12)		Deplet	ed Dark Surfa	ace (F7)		³ Indicators	of hydroph	vtic vegetation	and
Sandy M	Aucky Mineral (S1)		Redox	Depressions	(F8)		wetland	hydrology	must be prese	nt.
5 cm M	ucky Peat or Peat (S	\$3)	_		(/		unless	disturbed o	r problematic.	
testrictive	Layer (if observed):					1			
Type:							10000000000			
							Hydric Soil	Present?	Yes	No
Depth (in emarks: andy re	educed soil v	vithin for	rested depre	ssion. Lo	ow chi	roma i	matrix with	n redox	concentra	ations.
Depth (in temarks: Sandy re	educed soil v	vithin for	rested depre	ssion. Lo	ow chi	roma i	matrix with	n redox	concentra	ations.
Depth (in temarks: Sandy re YDROLO Vetland Hy	cnes): educed soil v educed soil v	vithin for	rested depre	ssion. Lo	ow chi	oma i	matrix with	n redox	concentra	ations.
Depth (in temarks: Sandy re YDROLO Vetland Hy Primary Indi	cnes): educed soil v GGY drology Indicators cators (minimum of	vithin for	rested depre	ssion. Lo	ow chi	roma i	matrix with	ry Indicator	concentra	ations.
Depth (in Remarks: Sandy re YDROLO Vetland Hy Primary Indi Surface	cnes): educed soil v GY drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1)	vithin for	rested depre	ssion. Lo	ow chr	roma r	matrix with	ry Indicator	concentra s. (minimum of acks (B6)	ations.
Depth (in Remarks: Sandy re YDROLO Vetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High Wi	ches): educed soil v ogy drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2)	vithin for :: one is requir	rested depre	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13)	ow chi	roma i	Seconda	ry Indicator ace Soil Cri nace Patter	concentra s (minimum of tecks (B6) ns (B10)	ations.
Depth (in temarks: andy re Andy re Andy re Andy re Vetland Hy trimary Indi- Surface High Wi Saturati	ches): educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3)	vithin for :: one is requir	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B	0w chi (89)	roma i	Seconda	n redox	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2)	ations.
VDROLO Vetland Hy Vimary Indi Sandy re Vetland Hy Vimary Indi Surface Saturati	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Arrks (B1)	vithin for	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B Sulfide Odor	(B9)	roma i	Seconda	ry Indicator ace Soil Crrinage Patter Season Wa	concentra s (minimum of acks (86) ns (810) ter Table (C2) s (C8)	ations.
VDROLO Vetland Hy Vimary Indi Saturation Saturation Saturation Water Indi Saturation	cres): educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2)	vithin for :: one is requir	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B s Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres	(B9) (114) s on Livir	roma r	Seconda	ry Indicator ace Soil Cri nage Patter Season Wa rish Burrow rish Burrow	s (minimum of scks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) te co Aerial Im	ations.
VDROLO	cres): educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3)	vithin for	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I	(B9) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C	roma n	Seconda	ry Indicator ace Soil Crin age Patter Season Wa fish Burrow iration Visib ted or Stret	s (minimum of tecks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im sied Plants (D)	ations. two requir
VDROLO	cres): educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Marks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4)	vithin for	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B 1 Sulfide Odor Rhizospherer of Reduced I on Reduction	(B9) (C1) s on Livir Iron (C4) in Tilled	roma n	Seconda	ry Indicator ace Soil Crri age Patter Season Wa fish Burrow tration Visib ted or Stret morphic Po	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im issed Plants (D) sition (D2)	ations. two requir agery (C9
VDROLO Vetland Hy YDROLO Vetland Hy Yimary Indi Surface High Wa Saturati Surface Algal Mi Softme Define Algal Mi	cres): educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5)	vithin for	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B s Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced 1 on Reduction k Surface (C7	(B9) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1	roma r ng Roots Soils (C6	Matrix with	ny Indicator ace Soil Crinage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow ration Visib ited or Street morphic Po-	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im used Plants (D sition (D2) s (C5)	ations. two requir agery (C9
VDROLO Vetland Hy Sandy re VDROLO Vetland Hy Surface V High Wa Saturatio V Sedime Drift De Drift De Irou Deg Irou Deg	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial	vithin for	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B s Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction on Reduction k Surface (C7	(B9) (14) (C1) s on Livir Iron (C4) in Tilled 7) bo	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf	(C3) Geo (C3) Geo (C3) Geo	ry Indicator ace Soil Cri nage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow ration Visib ted or Strei morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im used Plants (D' sition (D2) st (D5)	two requir
VDROLO	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial v Vegetated Concas	vithin for .: one is requir	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B s Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C? Well Data (D Well Data (D	(B9) (14) (C1) s on Livir Iron (C4) in Tilled 7) 09) arks)	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf	(C3) Stur (C3) Geo (C3) Geo (C3) FAC	ry Indicator ace Soil Crr nage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow ration Visib ted or Strer morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im used Plants (D' sition (D2) st (D5)	two requir
VDROLO Vetland Hy YDROLO Vetland Hy Yimary Indi Saturati Water M Sedime Drift De Agal M Inon Deg Inon Deg Sparse) ield Obser	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Marks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concer- vations:	vithin for .: one is requir lmagery (B) ve Surface (I	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B s Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C7 Well Data (D pplain in Rema	(B9) (14) (C1) s on Livir Iron (C4) in Tilled 7) 09) arks)	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf	(C3) Stur (C3) Geo (C3) FAC	ry Indicator ace Soil Crr nage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow ration Visib ted or Strer morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im sed Plants (D' sition (D2) st (D5)	ations. two requir
VDROLO Vetland Hy YDROLO Vetland Hy Yimary Indi Saturati Water In Sedime Drift De Agal Mi Iron Deg Iron Deg Sparse) ield Obser yurface Wat	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present?	Vithin for .: one is requir limagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B sulfide Odor Rhizospherei of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C? Well Data (D pplain in Remain chess): Q-1"	(B9) (14) (C1) s on Livir lron (C4) in Tilled 7) 09) arks)	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf	(C3) Geo	ry Indicator ace Soil Cri nage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow ration Visib ted or Strei morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im used Plants (D' sition (D2) st (D5)	ations. two requir
VDROLO Vetland Hy YDROLO Vetland Hy Yimary Indi Saturati Water In Sedime Drift De Algal M Innudati Sparse) ield Obser Surface Wat	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present?	Imagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes V 1	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B s Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C7 Well Data (D pplain in Remain nches): O-1" nches): Surfi	(B9) (14) (C1) s on Livir fron (C4) in Tilled 7) (29) arks) s face	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf	(C3) Geo	ry Indicator ace Soil Crr nage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow ration Visib ted or Strer morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im ised Plants (D' sition (D2) st (D5)	ations. two requir
	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Conca- vations: ter Present?	Imagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B o Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C7 Well Data (D rplain in Remain nches): O-1" nches): Surfi-	(B9) (B9) (14) r (C1) s on Livir Iron (C4) in Tilled 7) 99) arks) s face face	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf	(C3) Stur (C3) Stur (C3) FAC	ry Indicator ace Soil Crr nage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow ration Visib ted or Strer morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s. (minimum of acks (86) ns (810) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im used Plants (D2) sition (D2) sition (D2) st (D5)	ations. two requir
	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present? Present? pillary fringe) corded Data (strear	Imagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes 2 1 Yes 2 1	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C7 Well Data (D rplain in Remain nches): Surf nches): Surf nches): Surf	(B9) (B9) (c(C1) (c(C1)) (c(C1	roma r	Matrix with Seconda Surt Drai Dry (C3) Satu Statu S	ry Indicator ace Soil Crri age Patter Season Wa fish Burrow rration Visib ted or Street morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of tecks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im ised Plants (D2) sition (D2) st (D5) Yes	ations. two requir agery (C9 I) No
	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present? Present? Present? Present? Present? pillary fringe) corded Data (strear nspection	Imagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes 2 1 Yes 1 Yes 1 n gauge, mo	rested depres	pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Natice Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Natice Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Natice Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Natice Plants (C7 Well Data (D pplain in Remain nches): O-1" nches): Surf nches): Surf photos, previ	(B9) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf 	(C3) Stur (C3) Geo (C3) Geo (C	ry Indicator ace Soil Cri nage Patter Season Wa rfish Burrow rration Visib ted or Stree morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of tacks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) lec on Aerial Im used Plants (D' sition (D2) sit (D5) Yes	ations. two requir agery (C9)) No
Depth (in Remarks: Sandy re Sandy re YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Saturati Water N Sedurati Detit De Detit De Inundati Sparse Field Obser Surface Wat Nater Table Saturation P Surface Wat Nater Table Saturation P Surface Wat Nater Table Saturation P Surface Wat	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present? Present? pillary fringe) coorded Data (stream nspection	Imagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes 2 1 Yes 1 Yes 1 Yes 1 r gauge, mo	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Rhizospherer of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C7 Well Data (D pplain in Remain nches): O-1" nches): Surf nches): Surf nches): Surf	(B9) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C) (C	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf ections),	(C3) Stur (C3) Stur (C4) S	ry Indicator ace Soil Cri nage Patter Season Wa fish Burrow rration Visib ted or Stree morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of tocks (B6) ns (B0) ter Table (C2) s (C8) ter Cable concertail Im used Plants (D7 sition (D2) sition (D2) sit (D5) Yes	ations. two requir agery (C9)))
Depth (in Remarks: Sandy re Sandy re YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Saturati Saturati Saturati Saturati Saturati Dett De Saturati Sparse) Field Obser Surface Wate Nater Table Saturation P includes ca Describe Re On-Site In Remarks:	cress: educed soil w drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present? Present? Present? pillary fringe) corded Data (stream nspection	Imagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes 2 1 Yes 1 Yes 1 n gauge, mo	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C7 Well Data (D rplain in Remain nches): Surf nches): Surf photos, previ	(B9) (B9) (c(C1) (c(C1)) (c(C1	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cd ections),	(C3) Stur (C3) Stur (C3) Stur (C3) Stur (C4) Stur (C3) Stur (C4) S	ry Indicator ace Soil Crin age Patter Season Wa fish Burrow rration Visib ited or Street morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of tocks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im iside Plants (D7) sition (D2) st (D5) Yes	ations. two requir agery (C9)
Depth (in Remarks: Sandy re Sandy re YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary India Surface High Wi Saturati Water N Saturati Water N Sedime Drift De Inundati Sparse) Field Obser Surface Wat Nater Table Saturation P includes ca Describe Re Dn-site in Remarks:	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Aarks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present? Present? pillary fringe) corded Data (stream nspection	Imagery (B) ve Surface (I Yes 2 1 Yes 2 1 m gauge, mo	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Rhizospheres of Reduced I on Reduction k Surface (C7 Well Data (D rplain in Remain nches): Surf nches): Surf nches): Surf	(B9) (B9) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1	roma r	Matrix with	ry Indicator ace Soil Crri age Patter Season Wa fish Burrow rration Visib ted or Street morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of tecks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im ised Plants (D' sition (D2) st (D5) Yes	ations. two requir agery (C9 I) No
Depth (in Remarks: Sandy re Sandy re Sandy re YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High Wi Saturati Water N Sedime Algal Mi Sedime Algal Mi Iron Dep Inundati Sparsel Field Obser Surface Water Surface Water S	cress: educed soil v drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) on (A3) Marks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concat vations: ter Present? Present? pillary fringe) woorded Data (stream nspection	Imagory (B) ve Surface (I Yes 2 1 Yes 2 1 m gauge, mo	rested depres	ssion. Lo pply) ained Leaves auna (B13) atic Plants (B a Sulfide Odor Rhizospheren of Reduced I of Reduced I of Reduced I of Reduced I of Reduced I of Reduced I of Reduced I reduced I sufficient for the second plain in Remu photos, previ	(B9) (B9) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1) (C1	roma r ng Roots Soils (Cf	Matrix with	ry Indicator ace Soil Crri age Patter Season Wa fish Burrow rration Visib ted or Street morphic Po -Neutral Te	concentra s (minimum of acks (B6) ns (B10) ter Table (C2) s (C8) le on Aerial Im ised Plants (D ²) sition (D2) sition (D2) st (D5) Yes	ations. two requir agery (C9 I)

US Army Corps of Engineers

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM - Midwest Region

Project/Site: Prairie Eagle - Hual Road IB	R	City/County	Perry	Sampling Date: 6/30/14
Applicant/Owner: Knight Hawk Coal, LLC				State: IL Sampling Point: HR W04
nvestigator(s): Blake Colclasure & S. Dun	can	Section, To	wnship, Ra	nge: Section 21, Township 5S Range
andform (hillslope, terrace, etc.): Depression			Local relief	(concave, convex, none): Concave
Slope (%): 0-1 Lat: 38.075720		Long: 89.	544806	Datum: WGS84
Scil Map Unit Name: 824B - Swanwick silt Ic	bam			NWI classification: PEM/PFO
Are climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for t	this time of ye	ar? Yes	V No	(If no, explain in Remarks.)
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology	significantly	disturbed?	Are *	Normal Circumstances" present? Yes 🔽 No
Are Vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology	naturally pro	blematic?	(If ne	eded, explain any answers in Remarks.)
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS - Attach site ma	p showing	samplin	g point k	ocations, transects, important features, etc.
Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Yes	No			
Hydric Soil Present? Yes V	No	is th	e Sampled	Area
Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes V	No	with	iin a Wetlan	nd? Yes Vo
Remarks Shallow forested depression v	with a pe	rched v	vatertab	le dominated by wetland vegetation.
Gieyed soils present.				
VEGETATION - Use scientific names of plan	ts.			
EQ! radius	Absolute	Dominant	Indicator	Dominance Test worksheet:
Tree Stratum (Plot size: 50 radius)	% Cover	V Species?	FACM	Number of Dominant Species 3
Platanus occidentalis	- 10-	ý—	FACM	That Are OBL, FACW, or FAC: (A)
Quercus alba	- 10	Ý	FACU	Total Number of Dominant 4
<u> </u>		<u> </u>		Species Across All Strata: (B)
5				Percent of Dominant Species .75
	40	= Total Co	ver	That Are OBL, PACW, or PAC: (Are)
Sapling/Shrub Stratum (Plot size:)				Prevalence Index worksheet:
1				Total % Cover of: Multiply by:
2				OBL species $\frac{10}{100}$ x1 = $\frac{20}{200}$
3				FACW species 100 x2= 0
4				FAC species 10 x 3 = 40
b		- Total Co		
Herb Stratum (Plot size: 20' radius)		= rosarco	VEI	Column Totals: 135 (A) 265 (B)
1 Spartina pectinata	_ 60	Y	FACW	
2 Juncus effusus	15	N	OBL	Prevalence Index = B/A = 1.96
3. Carex vulpinoidea	10	N	FACW	Hydrophytic Vegetation Indicators:
4. Alisma subcordatum	10	N	OBL	1 - Rapid Test for Hydrophytic Vegetation
5				2 - Dominance Test is >50%
6				3 - Prevalence Index is ≤3.0
7				4 - Morphological Adaptations' (Provide supporting
8				Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation ¹ (Evoluin)
9				
10	95			Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must
Woody Vine Stratum /Plot eizer	55	= Total Co	ver	be present, unless disturbed or problematic.
1.				Hudrophutia
2				Vegetation
•				Present? Yes No
		= Total Co	UHC .	

US Army Corps of Engineers

	cription: (Describe	to the dep	oth needed to docu	ument the	e indicator	r or confir	m the absend	ce of indicators.)
Depth	Matrix		Red	lox Featur	es			
(inches)	Color (moist)	- %	Color (moist)		Type'	Loc'	Texture	Remarks
0-8	101H 5/2	60	10YH 5/6	40		M		Depleted Matrix
8-10			10Y 6/1	60	RM	M	CL	Gleyed Matrix
8-10	-		10YR 5/6	40	<u>c</u>	M	CL	
		_				_	_	
Type: C=C	oncentration, D=De	pletion, RM	Reduced Matrix, M	IS=Mask	ed Sand G	rains.	² Locati	on: PL=Pore Lining, M=Matrix.
Hydric Soil	Indicators:						Indicato	rs for Problematic Hydric Soils ³ :
Histoso	I (A1)		Sandy	Gleyed N	Matrix (S4)		Coar	st Prairie Redox (A16)
Histic E	pipedon (A2)		Sandy	Redox (S	35)		Dark	Surface (S7)
Hudroom	istic (AJ)		Strippe	Mucky M	(SD) lineral /E1		Ver	Manganese Masses (F12) Shallow Dark Surface (TE12)
Stratifie	d Lavers (A5)		Loam	Gleved	Matrix (F2)	·	Othe	r (Explain in Remarks)
2 cm M	uck (A10)		C Deplet	ed Matrix	(F3)		- 0.00	
Deplete	d Below Dark Surfa	ce (A11)	Redox	Dark Sur	face (F6)			
Thick D	ark Surface (A12)		Deplet	ed Dark S	Surface (Fi	7)	³ Indicate	ors of hydrophytic vegetation and
Sandy M	Mucky Mineral (S1)		Redox	Depress	ions (F8)		wetla	and hydrology must be present,
5 cm M	ucky Peat or Peat (S	\$3)					unle	ss disturbed or problematic.
D	erched water	table a	bov					
Type: P Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I	_{aches):} <u>10</u> Matrix, Perch	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n	natrix a	bove g	leyed so	ils.
Type: P Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I	_{cches):} <u>10</u> Matrix, Perch	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n	natrix a	bove g	leyed so	ilS.
Type: P Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO	oches): <u>10</u> Matrix, Perch	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n	natrix a	bove g	leyed so	ils.
Type: P Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi	Matrix, Perch	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n	natrix a	bove g	leyed so	ills.
Type: P Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi	Matrix, Perch	ed wat	ired. check all that a	eted n	natrix a	bove g	leyed so	ill Present? Yes <u>No</u> No ill ills.
Type: P Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface	Addressi: 10 Matrix, Perch OGY drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2)	ed wat	ired. check all that a	eted n	natrix a	bove g	Ileyed so	ill Present? Yes <u>V</u> No illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Sufrace High W. Saturato	Addrology Indicators Cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) (on (A3)	ed wat	ired: check all that a	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1	natrix a	bove g	Ileyed so	il Present? Yes <u>No</u> <u>No</u> illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) re-Season Water Table (C2)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primacy Indi Surface Saturate Saturate Saturate	Advised to the second s	ed wat	irred: check all that a Water-St Aquatic F	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 natic Plant	natrix a news (B9) 3) is (B14) Odor (C1)	bove g	leyed so	il Present? Yes <u>No</u> <u>No</u> illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface Satrato Satrato Satrato Satrato	Arks (B1) Matrix, Perch Matrix, Pe	ed wat	irred: check all that a Water-St Aquatic f True Aqu Hydrogei	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 actic Plant n Suffide (Rhizosph	natrix a news (B9) 3) is (B14) Odor (C1) weres on Li	bove g	Hydric So pleyed so Secon	il Present? Yes <u>No</u> <u>No</u> illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High W: Saturati Water M Sedime Drift De	Addressi: 10 Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch OGY Indrology Indicators icators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) ion (A3) Marks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3)	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 autic Plant n Sulfide (Rhizosph e of Redu	natrix a news (B9) 3) Is (B14) Odor (C1) erems on Li ceel Iron (C	ving Roots	Hydric So pleyed so Secon So So So So So So So So So So So So So	il Present? Yes <u>No</u> <u>No</u> illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High W: Saturati Water h Sedime Drift De Algal M	Addressi: 10 Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch OGY drology Indicators cators (minimum of Water (A1) ater Table (A2) ion (A3) Marks (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4)	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 adic Plant n Sulfide (Rhizosph e of Redu on Reduc	wes (B9) 3) is (B14) Odor (C1) beres on Li ced Iron (C ction in Till	ving Roots :4)	Hydric So pleyed so Secon a (C3) b b c b c b c c c c c c c c c c c c c	illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High W: Saturati Water M Sedime Drift De Algal M Iron Dep	Additional and the second seco	ed wat	irred: check all that a Water-St Aquatic f True Aqu Oxidized Presence Recent Ir Thin Muc	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 astic Plant n Suffide (Rhizosph e of Redu ron Reduc ck Surface	wes (B9) 3) is (B14) Odor (C1) beres on Li ced Iron (C ction in Tilli e (C7)	ving Roots :4) ed Soils (C	Hydric So pleyed so Secon Secon C Secon	illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High W Saturati Water h Drift De Aigal M Iron De Inundat	Additional and the second seco	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 Rhizoph e of Redu toon Redu con Redu con Redu con Redu con Redu	natrix a wes (B9) 3) is (B14) Odor (C1) bares on Li ced Iron (C tion in Tilli e (C7) ia (D9)	ving Roots :4) ed Solls (C	Hydric Sc	illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B5) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Statace High W: Saturati Water h Drift De Aigal M Iron De Inundat Sparsel	Additional and the second seco	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 Rhizosph e of Redu toon Redu k Surface r Well Dat xplain in F	natrix a netrix a netrix (B) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (5) (4) (5) (4) (5) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4	ving Roots (4) ed Soils (C	Hydric Sc Ileyed so Secon (C3)	ills. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Saturati High W: Saturati Drift De Drift De Drift De Inundati Sparsel Field Obser	Additional and the second seco	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lea Fauna (B1 atic Plant n Suffide (Rhizosph e of Redu con Reduc k Surface t Well Dat xplain in F	natrix a netrix a netrix a netrix (B) (3) (3) (3) (3) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4) (4	ving Roots (4) ed Solls (C	Hydric Sc Ileyed so Secon Sc C C C C C C C C C C C C C	ills. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Saturate High W. Saturate Drift De Drift De Drift De Drift De Saturate Field Obser Surface Wal	Arks (B1) Matrix, Perch Matrix, Pe	Imagery (E re Surface Yes	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lea Fauna (B1 aatic Plant n Suffide (Rhizosph e of Redu ron Redu con Red	natrix a netrix a netrix a netrix (B9) (3) (c1) (c2) (c1) (c2) (c2) (c2) (c2) (c2) (c2) (c2) (c2	ving Roots (4) ed Soils (C	Hydric Sc Ileyed so Secon Sc C C C C C C C C C C C C C	illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High W. Saturat Drift De Drift De Drift De Drift De Saturat Sparsel Field Obser Surface Wal Water Table	Arks (B1) Matrix, Perch Matrix, Pe	ed wat	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lea Fauna (B1 aatic Plant n Suffide (Rhizosph e of Reduc con Reduc k Surface r Well Dat xplain in F nches): S nches): S	wes (B9) 3) is (B14) Odor (C1) beres on Li ced Iron (C ction in Tilli b (C7) ita (D9) Remarks) -1 ¹¹ Surface	ving Roots (4) ed Soils (C	Hydric So	ills. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5)
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Saturation High Wi Saturation Drift De Drift De Drift De Drift De Field Obser Surface Wal Water Table Saturation P (includes ca	Address: 10 Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Marks, Perch Marks (Parcel Marks	Imagery (E re Surface	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 atic Plant n Sulfide (Rhizosph s of Redu ron Reduc k Surface r Well Dat xplain in F nches): C nches): C	natrix a news (B9) (3) (3) (5) (B14) Odor (C1) (5) (C1) (ving Roots (4) ed Solls (C	Hydric So pleyed so Secon S	illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5) bgy Present? Yes No
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface Surface Saturatio Drift De Drift De Drift De Inundati Sparsel Field Obser Surface Wal Water Table Saturation P includes ca Describe Re Dn-site in	Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Marka (Bi Marka (B1) nt Deposits (B2) posits (B3) at or Crust (B4) posits (B5) ion Visible on Aerial y Vegetated Concav rvations: ter Present? Presen	Imagery (E cone is required less fragery (E ve Surface Yes v Yes v res v	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lee Fauna (B1 aatic Plant n Sulfide (Rhizosph e of Redu ton Reduc k Surface r Well Dat xplain in F nches): S nches): S nches): S	natrix a news (B9) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3) (3	ving Roots (4) ed Solls (C	Hydric So Ileyed so Secon S	illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5) pgy Present? Yes No
Type: Depth (in Remarks: Gleyed I YDROLO Wetland Hy Primary Indi Surface High W. Saturate High W. Saturate Drift De Drift De Drift De Saturate Sparsel Field Obser Surface Wal Water Table Saturation P (includes ca Describe Re Dn-site 1 Corested Corested	Matrix, Perch Matrix, Perch Ma	Imagery (E re Surface Yes Y res Y res Y res Y	ertable, Depl	eted n apply) ained Lea Fauna (B1 aatic Plant n Suffide (Rhizosph e of Reduc ron Reduc k Surface r Well Dat k Surface r Well Dat nches): S nches): S nches): S	wes (B9) 3) is (B14) Odor (C1) beres on Li ced Iron (C ction in Tilli c (C7) is (D0) Remarks) 0-1" Surface Surface previous in nd pool	ving Roots (4) ed Soils (C wel spections)	Hydric So pleyed so Secon S	illS. idary Indicators (minimum of two require urface Soil Cracks (B6) rainage Patterns (B10) ry-Season Water Table (C2) rayfish Burrows (C8) aturation Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9) tunted or Stressed Plants (D1) eomorphic Position (D2) AC-Neutral Test (D5) bgy Present? Yes No

US Army Corps of Engineers

WETLAND DETERMINATION DATA FORM - Midwest Region

roject/Site: Prairie Eagle - Hual Road IB	R	City/County: Pe	rry Sampling Date: 6/30/14
Might Hawk Coal, LLC			State: IL Sampling Point HR PH01
Blake Colclasure & S. Dun	can	Section Towney	Bange Section 21, Township 5S Range
andform (billsions terrare atc.) Depression/shi	allow por	nd Local	mini (concave
and off (misciple lanace etc.)		89.542	189 Deter WGS84
871B - Lenzburg grave	lly silty c	lav loam	PEM/PAB
oi Map Unit Name: OFTE CONSULATING GRAVE	ny oncy o		NWI classification:
re climatic / hydrologic conditions on the site typical for the vegetation, Soil, or Hydrology	significantly	ar? Yes disturbed? blamatic?	No (If no, explain in Remarks.) Are "Normal Circumstances" present? Yes No (If needed, explain any answers in Remarks.)
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS - Attach site mag	showing	sampling po	bint locations, transects, important features, etc.
Hydrophytic Vegetation Present? Yes	No 🗌		
Hydric Soil Present? Yes	No	Is the Sa	npled Area
Wetland Hydrology Present? Yes	No	within a	Vetland? Yes No
Remarks Depressional area dominated of inspection. Small pool of wa	by Phrag ater on o	gmites aus ne end of e	tralis that had saturated soils at the time emergent wetland.
EGETATION – Use scientific names of plant	s.		
	Absolute	Dominant Indi	ator Dominance Test worksheet:
Tree Stratum (Plot size:) 1)	<u>% Cover</u>	<u>Species?</u> St	Burber of Dominant Species 1 (A)
2			Total Number of Dominant
3			Species Across All Strata: (B)
4 5			Percent of Dominant Species 50
		= Total Cover	That are OBL, FACW, of FAC. (AVB)
Saping/Shrub Stratum (Piot size 20' radius) 1. Elaeagnus umbellata	5	Y FA	CU Total % Cover of: Multiply by:
3			FACW species 80 x2 = 160
4			FAC species x 3 =
5.			FACU species 30 x4 = 120
201 radius	5	= Total Cover	UPL species x 5 =
Herb Stratum (Plot size: 20 radius)	00	V FA	CM Column Totals: 150 (A) 310 (B)
Scirous atrovirens	- 20-	N OF	2.07
Eestuca arundinacea	- 20-	N FA	CU Prevalence Index = B/A = 2:07
Carex tribuloides	- 10-	N OF	Hydrophytic Vegetation Indicators:
Bubus occidentalis	- 10-	N FA	CU CU Co Depleterer Test for Hydrophytic Vegetation
Lemna minor	- 10	N OF	2 - Dominance Test is >50%
6 souther thirds			4. Morehological Adaptations ¹ /Dravida currenting
7			data in Remarks or on a separate sheet)
8			Problematic Hydrophytic Vegetation ¹ (Explain)
9			
10	150	= Total Cover	¹ Indicators of hydric soil and wetland hydrology must be present, unless disturbed or problematic.
1.			Hudrophytic
2			Vegetation
		= Total Cover	Present? Yes No No

US Army Corps of Engineers

Profile Desc										
	ription: (Describ	e to the de	pth needed to docu	ment the	indicato	r or confir	rm the absence of	indicators.)		
Depth	Depth Matrix Redox Features				es		_			
(inches)	Color (moist)	%	Color (moist)	%_	Type'	Loc	Texture	Remarks		
0-6	10YR 5/3	60	10YR 5/6	40	<u>C</u>	M	SCL			
6-10	10YR 5/3	50	10YR 5/6	50	С	M	SCL			
		_		_						
		_		_						
Type: C=Co	oncentration, D=De	pletion, Rf	M=Reduced Matrix, N	IS=Mask	ed Sand G	rains.	² Location: P	L=Pore Lining, M=Matrix.		
Hydric Soil I	Indicators:						Indicators for	r Problematic Hydric Soils ³ :		
Histosol	(A1)		Sandy	Gleyed N	fatrix (S4)		Coast Pra	airie Redox (A16)		
Histic Ep	Histic Epipedon (A2) Sandy Redox (S5)						Dark Surface (S7)			
Black Hi	Black Histic (A3) Stripped Matrix (S6)						Iron-Manganese Masses (F12)			
Hydroge	Hydrogen Sulfide (A4) Loamy Mucky Mineral (F1)					Very Shal	low Dark Surface (TF12)			
Stratified	Layers (A5)		Loamy	Gleyed	Matrix (F2)		Other (Ex	plain in Remarks)		
Depleter	(A10) Below Dark Surfa	ce (A11)	Redox	Dark Sur	(F3) face (ER)					
Thick Da	ark Surface (A12)	ce (ATT)	Deplet	ed Dark S	Surface (F)	7)	³ Indicators of	hydrophytic vegetation and		
Sandy M	Sandy Mucky Mineral (S1)						wetland h	ydrology must be present.		
5 cm Mu	5 cm Mucky Peat or Peat (S3)						unless dis	sturbed or problematic.		
Restrictive L	Layer (if observed	I):								
Type:							Harden Collins			
Depth (inc	ches):						Hydric Soil Present? Yes V No			
HYDROLO	GY									
Wetland Hyd	drology Indicator									
Primary Indic	ators (minimum of	one is req	uired: check all that a	(viggi			Secondary	Indicators (minimum of two required)		
Surface	Water (A1)		Water-St	ained Lea	wes (B9)		Surface	e Soil Cracks (B6)		
High Wa	ter Table (A2)		Aquatic F	auna (B1	3)		Drainas	ge Patterns (B10)		
Saturatio	on (A3)		True Aqu	atic Plant	s (B14)		Dry-Se	ason Water Table (C2)		
Water M	arks (B1)		Hydroger	n Sulfide (Odor (C1)		Crayfis	h Burrows (C8)		
Sedimer	nt Deposits (B2)		Oxidized	Rhizosph	eres on Li	ving Root	s (C3) 🔲 Saturat	tion Visible on Aerial Imagery (C9)		
Drift Dep	oosits (B3)		Presence	of Redu	ced Iron (C	(4)	Stunted	d or Stressed Plants (D1)		
Algal Ma	t or Crust (B4)		Recent Ir	on Reduc	tion in Till	ed Soils (C	(26) Geomo	orphic Position (D2)		
Iron Dep	osits (B5)		Thin Muc	k Surface	(C7)		FAC-N	eutral Test (D5)		
Inundation	Inundation Visible on Aerial Imagery (B7) Gauge or Well Data (D9)									
	Vegetated Conca	ve Surface	(B8) Other (E)	xplain in F	temarks)					
Sparsely			100	-						
Field Obser	vations:									
Field Obser Surface Wate	vations: er Present?	Yes 🖌	No Depth (i	nches):		-				
Field Observ Surface Water Water Table	vations: er Present? Present?	Yes	No Depth (i No Depth (i	nches):	urfaaa	_				
Field Observ Surface Water Water Table Saturation Pr	vations: er Present? Present? resent?	Yes V Yes V	No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i	nches): S nches): S	Surface		tland Hydrology P	resent? Yes 🔽 No		
Field Obsern Surface Water Water Table Saturation Pr (includes cap Describe Rec	vations: er Present? Present? resent? oillary fringe) corded Data (strea	Yes V Yes V Yes V	No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i	nches): S	Surface	we	tland Hydrology P	resent? Yes 🔽 No		
Field Obsen Surface Water Water Table Saturation Pr (includes cap Describe Rec On-site in	vations: er Present? Present? resent? pillary fringe) corded Data (strea hSpection	Yes V Yes V Yes V	No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i nonitoring well, aeria	nches): nches): nches): l photos, p	Surface previous in	we	tland Hydrology P), if available:	resent? Yes 🔽 No		
Field Obsen Surface Water Water Table Saturation Pr (includes cap Describe Rec On-site in Remarks:	vations: er Present? Present? resent? <u>illary fringe)</u> corded Data (strea hspection	Yes Ves Ves Ves Ves Ves Ves Ves Ves Ves V	No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i nonitoring well, aeria	nches): S nches): S	Surface previous in	we	tland Hydrology P), if available:	resent? Yes No No		
Field Obsen Surface Wate Water Table Saturation Pr (includes cap Describe Ret On-site in Remarks:	vations: er Present? Present? Present? Dilary finge) coorded Data (strea hspection	Yes Yes Yes m gauge, r	No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i nonitoring well, aeria	nches): S nches): S nches): S	Surface previous in	we	tland Hydrology P), if available:	resent? Yes 🔽 No 🗌		
Field Obsen Surface Wate Water Table Saturation Pri (includes cap Describe Red On-site in Remarks:	vations: er Present? Present? Plary finge) corded Data (strea hspection	Yes V Yes V Yes V	No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i nonitoring well, aeria	nches): nches): nches): 1 photos, p	ourface	we espections	tland Hydrology P), if available:	resent? Yes 🔽 No 🗌		
Field Obsen Surface Wate Water Table Saturation Pri (includes cap Describe Red On-site in Remarks:	vations: er Present? Present? Present? Plary fringe) corded Data (strea hspection	Yes V Yes V Yes V	No Depth (i No Depth (i No Depth (i nonitoring well, aeria	nches): nches): nches): I photos, p	furface	we	tland Hydrology P), if available:	resent? Yes 🔽 No 🗌		

US Army Corps of Engineers

APPENDIX C: RED HAWK MINE MAP



APPENDIX D: ORIGINAL WALKERS CREEK PROPOSAL MAP

Reference:

Buckridge Environmental Consulting Inc. Permit No. 314: Illinois Department of Natural Resources Office of Mines and Minerals. Print.



APPENDIX E: INTERNSHIP PHOTOS - KNIGHT HAWK COAL

A tractor removes overburden at Old Ed Carbon Recovery Site.



Mine spoil at Old Ed Carbon Recovery Site.





A large patch of *Phragmites australis* at Red Hawk Mine.

A reclamation effort at an NPDS point at Black Hawk Mine.

